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(1)

IRAN: RECENT DEVELOPMENTS AND 
IMPLICATIONS FOR U.S. POLICY 

WEDNESDAY, JULY 22, 2009

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Howard L. Berman 
(chairman of the committee) presiding. 

Chairman BERMAN. The committee will come to order. I believe 
the ranking member will be joining us in just a moment. But before 
I begin my opening statement, I want to make mention several pro-
cedural issues. 

In the context of all of our hearings, we request that the audi-
ence members do not hold up or wave signs, make gestures to at-
tract attention, stand up and protest, stand up and shout or yell 
your views, or otherwise disrupt the hearing. And we will ask the 
Capitol Police to remove anyone from the room who violates this 
policy. It is the policy of the Capitol Police to arrest anyone ejected 
from a hearing room. 

After the ranking member and I make our opening remarks, the 
chairman and ranking member of the Middle East and South Asia 
Subcommittee will have an opportunity to make 3-minute state-
ments. I would strongly encourage other members to submit their 
statements for the record or make any comments they may have 
during their time for questioning, which will be extended for this 
hearing only. 

Because we have such a large panel, I would ask all the wit-
nesses to summarize their statements in 5–7 minutes. Your entire 
written statements will be made a part of the record. 

Finally, the ranking member and I have agreed that all members 
will be given 7 minutes to question the witnesses. This means that 
both the questions and answers must be completed within 7 min-
utes, and we will enforce that time limit strictly. It is not the inten-
tion of the chair to break for lunch. We are going to plow right 
through until we are done and now I will yield myself time for the 
opening statement. 

No, I am not bringing food, either. 
On June 12th, Iranians went to the polls in what was expected 

to be a close Presidential election. But instead of a down-to-the-
wire contest, the Iranian Government almost immediately declared 
that the incumbent had been reelected in a landslide. This hearing 
takes place in the wake of 6 weeks of post-election turmoil and un-
certainty, the most significant internal upheaval since the 1979 
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revolution. Hundreds of thousands of courageous Iranians have 
taken to the street in defiance of the regime to protest the election 
results. 

The regime responded brutally to these peaceful demonstrators. 
By the government’s own admission, at least 20 protestors were 
killed and some 500 are in prison awaiting trial. Most human 
rights groups say the actual numbers are much higher, with some 
putting the number killed well into the hundreds. 

Iran also barred its domestic and foreign press from covering the 
demonstration; shut down cell-phone coverage and the Internet for 
long periods of time to limit communication among the dissidents; 
arrested foreign journalists; and, in total disregard of international 
law, broke into the British Embassy to arrest local hires. 

The people of Iran should know that the over 1 million Iranians 
living in America and hundreds of millions of other Americans 
stand in awe of their courage to stand up for free election. Have 
no doubt, the American people stand with you. 

Post-June 12 events in Iran raise many questions. Has the re-
gime, as many have said, now lost much, if not all, of its legit-
imacy? Is the clerical elite now irrevocably divided? Has the Ira-
nian Revolutionary Guard Corps become the dominant force in the 
country? If so, what are the implications of these developments? 
Should we expect further turmoil? Is the regime’s survival in ques-
tion? And, most important, what are the implications for United 
States and international efforts to prevent Iran from developing a 
nuclear weapons capability? 

The facts on the ground are deeply disturbing. Iran has made 
significant progress on its nuclear program, far exceeding expecta-
tions of the recent past. According to the International Atomic En-
ergy Agency, Iran has now installed more than 7,000 centrifuges, 
and has produced enough low-enriched uranium to fuel a nuclear 
explosive device, were that low-enriched uranium to be transformed 
into highly-enriched uranium. 

And some would point out that this describes only Iran’s overt 
programs; in many quarters, the suspicion lurks that Iran also has 
a covert program that is even further along. 

The nuclear issue is urgent and it is of such overriding impor-
tance to America’s national security—and to regional stability—
that we can’t afford to drop the ball. Whatever our feelings about 
the authoritarian regime in Tehran, that regime continues to hold 
the reins of power, and for now, I believe President Obama is cor-
rect in continuing to pursue a policy of engagement. 

Why? Because our previous policy of seeking to isolate the re-
gime simply did not work. Nothing we have done has slowed Iran’s 
drive to acquire a nuclear weapons capability. And only by making 
a good-faith effort to engage Iran can we build the support we need 
from the international community to impose the crippling sanctions 
necessary should engagement fail. 

But while it is important to pursue engagement, it is also critical 
that these efforts be time-limited and that the administration be 
prepared to try a different approach if Iran is not cooperating. 

As I understand it, that is exactly the administration’s policy. 
The President recently said that Iran’s willingness to engage will 
be reevaluated in early fall after the September 24–25 G–20 meet-
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ing in Pittsburgh. He has also said that ‘‘[w]e’re not going to create 
a situation in which talks become an excuse for inaction while Iran 
proceeds’’ on its nuclear efforts. In short, if I can paraphrase the 
President, we should not allow Iran to run out the clock. 

I agree with the President’s timetable. If by autumn the Iranians 
are not responsive to United States efforts to engage them, it likely 
will be time to move on, hopefully in close coordination with our 
allies in other key countries. 

That is also my approach regarding H.R. 2194, the Iran Refined 
Petroleum Sanctions Act, which I introduced with the ranking 
member in April, and which is now co-sponsored by well over half 
the Members of the House. My bill would impose sanctions on com-
panies that are involved in exporting refined petroleum products to 
Iran or in helping Iran to increase or maintain its existing domes-
tic refining capacity. 

This legislation would force companies in the energy sector to 
choose between doing business with Iran or doing business with 
the United States. The Iranian economy is heavily dependent on 
imports of refined petroleum, so this legislation—if it becomes 
law—would significantly increase economic pressure on Iran and 
hopefully persuade the regime to change its current course. 

When I introduced H.R. 2194, I said that I did not intend to im-
mediately move it through the legislative process. I wanted—and 
still want—to give the administration’s efforts to engage Iran every 
possible chance to succeed, within a reasonable time frame. I view 
the bill as a ‘‘sword of Damocles’’ over the Iranians—a clear hint 
of what will happen if they do not engage seriously and move rap-
idly to suspend their uranium enrichment program, as required by 
numerous U.N. Security Council resolutions. If engagement doesn’t 
work, then I am prepared to mark up the bill in committee early 
this fall. 

Thus far, Iran has not been responsive—not on the bilateral 
front, and not even on the multilateral front. Last month, Iran can-
celled its attendance at the G–8 Ministerial in Trieste, Italy. It has 
refused to set a date for the next P5+1 meeting. It is now late 
July—close enough to the administration’s time-limit, and to my 
own, that Iran should be able to hear the clock ticking. 

I am now pleased to turn to my ranking member, the gentlelady 
from Florida, Ileana Ros-Lehtinen for any opening remarks she 
might want to make. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you for holding this hearing on Iranian internal political 

and economic developments and the implication for United States 
policy. We have an impressive group of witnesses, and I look for-
ward to receiving their input. 

Mr. Chairman, I had hoped, however, that since this is the first 
full committee hearing on Iran we have held this year, and in light 
of your statement during the June 10th floor debate on the Foreign 
Relations Authorization Bill, that the committee would have hear-
ings in July on how multilateral sanctions and the engagement 
process, the diplomatic process, has worked, that we would have 
heard from administration witnesses, and I hope that that will 
happen. 
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I respectfully request a follow-up hearing with senior administra-
tion officials on this topic. As I mentioned in the hearing earlier 
this month on the proposed U.S.-UAE Civil Nuclear Cooperation 
Agreement, I am an equal opportunity worrier. Last July, in a 
hearing before this committee, I criticized the Bush administra-
tion’s endorsement of an expanded incentive package under the 
P5+1, stating it granted undue legitimacy and leverage to the re-
gime in Tehran, and the only thing we have to show for this ap-
proach is that Iran is now 2 years closer to nuclear capabilities. 

And my remarks, sadly, are as true today as they were then. 
Just in the 7 years since Iran’s illegal nuclear program was uncov-
ered, the United States position has gone from imitating the suc-
cessful Libya model and calling for a complete, permanent, 
verifiable dismantlement of Iran’s nuclear program; to calling for 
the cessation of enrichment reprocessing to temporary suspension, 
to the current United States position, whereby the U.S. has accept-
ed a so-called Iranian civilian nuclear program, is pursuing direct 
engagement with the Iranian regime, and is now engaged in a pro-
liferation of nuclear cooperation agreements with other countries in 
the Middle East. 

Secretary Clinton stated earlier today that the U.S. would up-
grade the defense capabilities of, and extend a defense umbrella 
over, United States allies in the Persian Gulf. This was met with 
much concern and skepticism in Israel, where Dan Meridor, the 
Minister of Intelligence and Atomic Energy, told Army Radio, ‘‘I 
was not thrilled to hear this American statement that they will 
protect their allies with a nuclear umbrella, as if they have already 
come to terms with a nuclear Iran.’’

I would ask our witnesses today for their views on this U.S. ap-
proach, whether it signals an acceptance by the United States of 
a nuclear Iran, and how this impacts sanctions efforts and other 
efforts. Please comment. 

Turning to recent developments inside Iran and how these could 
affect the regimes’ and our strategic calculations, the so-called su-
preme leader must now resort to manipulating elections and using 
force against unarmed demonstrators to preserve the regime’s hold 
on power. Regime authorities have detained independent-minded 
individuals, repressed organizations under the guise of protecting 
the regime against what it labels as internal enemies, saboteurs, 
even revolutionaries. 

A process that has gone largely unnoticed outside of Iran is the 
rise of the Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps or IRGC. The rule 
of the mullahs has been significantly replaced by the Iranian Revo-
lutionary Guard Corps, a quasi-military organization which has be-
come the predominant power in that country. The IRGC controls 
large swaths of the economy and society. It uses its police and mili-
tary forces to ensure obedience. It even has a dominant role in 
Iran’s nuclear weapons and ballistic missile capabilities. 

And it is only in this context that we can fully understand what 
is now taking place in Iran following the sham elections of June 
12. In addition to providing us their analysis of Iran’s internal de-
velopments, I would appreciate it if our witnesses would address 
how these are affecting the regime’s influence outside of the coun-
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try and how we can capitalize on any political and economic 
vulnerabilities. 

For decades, Iran has spread unrest around the world, directly 
and through its proxies, such as Hamas and Hezbollah. Tehran has 
also facilitated attacks on United States forces in Iraq and in Af-
ghanistan. The regime continues to pursue long-range missiles and 
seeks to enhance its chemical and biological weapons capabilities. 

The most salient issue is Iran’s nuclear weapons program. Admi-
ral Mike Mullen, the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, recently 
said, ‘‘The clock has continued to tick on Iran’s development of nu-
clear capabilities, and our time to stop them is running out.’’ 
Ahmadinejad has declared many times that negotiations regarding 
Iran’s nuclear program are dead. He reiterated that position on 
May 25th of this year and again last month. It is time for our pol-
icy to be based on facts and not on hope. 

It is long past time that we apply a badly needed sense of ur-
gency to our policy toward the Iranian regime. It is time for us to 
fully realize that a regime that tortures, oppresses, and violently 
suppresses dissent, that only has disdain for its people, is not a re-
gime that the U.S. should be legitimizing. 

I look forward to receiving the testimony of our witnesses today, 
listening to your recommendations on what the United States can 
do to support the people of Iran while undermining the ability of 
the regime to threaten its people, the region, and global peace and 
security. 

Thank you, as always, Mr. Chairman, for this hearing and the 
ability to ask great questions to our wonderful witnesses. 

Thank you. 
Chairman BERMAN. Thank you. 
And I am very pleased to recognize the chairman of the Middle 

East and South Asia Subcommittee, the gentleman from New York, 
Mr. Ackerman. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I don’t think it is a secret that I have been a very 

active advocate of sanctions in Iran. For many years, I have 
thought it essential to force Iran to pay a price, some price, any 
price, for its regional subversion, its state sponsorship of terrorism 
and, most of all, its nuclear proliferation. In this last regard, how-
ever, I feel it may already be too late for sanctions. 

In April of last year, I warned that our thinking about the Ira-
nian nuclear problem needed to change. I suggested then that ‘‘Op-
tions that years ago would have seemed reckless have now become 
essential leverage if we are going to be successful in peacefully get-
ting Iran to back down. With Iranian proliferation on the horizon, 
what is feckless is in fact reckless.’’ That is what I said a year ago. 

As have many others, I supported the administration’s efforts to 
engage Iran. In my travels through the Middle East and here in 
Washington, I have asked Israelis and numerous Arab leaders if 
they supported the President’s approach to engage Iran. Every sin-
gle intelligence chief, Minister, King, Prince, President, head of 
state, responded exactly the same way; America’s engagement is 
long overdue and absolutely essential. And then when I ask them 
if they thought it would work, to a man, they said, absolutely not. 
I don’t think they are wrong either. 
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Recent events in Iran are instructive. But confronted by a chal-
lenge, Iran’s rule is responded like any other pack of thugs with 
regime-sponsored violence and other disregard for human life. And 
it should be noted, the concerns and views of the rest of the world 
matter to them not in the slightest. In short, with their backs 
against the wall, Iran’s rulers didn’t care who or how many got 
hurt. 

Unfortunately, these events don’t bode well for the administra-
tion’s effort; whether or not bilateral discussions are going on right 
now or not, I don’t know. But either way, I, frankly, have little 
hope that Iran’s rulers will give up their nuclear ambitions in any 
case. 

What we have seen of late strongly suggests that Iran’s rulers 
would gladly break the country in half in order to preserve their 
grip on power, and even given what has happened in Iraq and 
what has not happened in North Korea, I suspect Iran’s thugocracy 
sees nuclear arms as their ultimate insurance policy. 

All of this is to say that we need to start thinking again, not just 
about sanctions and not just about what constitutes so-called crip-
pling sanctions, but whether there is any level of economic sanc-
tions sufficient to compel a change in Iran’s nuclear program. And 
as we consider this question vis-à-vis Iran, I would suggest we 
think seriously about the decade of truly comprehensive sanctions 
on Iraq, which ultimately failed to resolve concerns about weapons 
of mass destruction that didn’t even exist. Does anyone think that 
the Ayatollah Khomeini is a nicer guy than Saddam Hussein? 

This is reality; Iran is marching swiftly toward either a bomb or 
either a latent nuclear capability. This development is deeply de-
stabilizing in an already deeply unstable region. Successful pro-
liferation by Iran will most likely destroy the NPT and the inter-
national law against norm against nuclear proliferation. If left 
unaddressed by the United States and the rest of the international 
community, as seems to be the case right now, Israel will have to 
either live under Iranian nuclear sword or act preemptively them-
selves. 

In April of last year, I concluded by saying, I am not calling for 
another war; I want to prevent one. But we may have to go right 
up to the brink to be considered serious and credible——

Chairman BERMAN. The time for the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. To make nuclear weapons unacceptable. 
Chairman BERMAN. The gentleman from Indiana, the ranking 

member of the Subcommittee on the Middle East and South Asia, 
Mr. Burton, is recognized for 3 minutes. 

Mr. BURTON. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I have been one of your strong supporters of 

2194, and I can’t for the life of me figure out why we are waiting 
month after month to bring that bill to the floor. It has 260 co-
sponsors. Everybody understands the threat that Iran opposes, and 
we are sitting here talking. 

They have been developing a nuclear weapons program, as I un-
derstand it from staff, for almost two decades. They haven’t made 
any allusions about stopping or creating any illusions about stop-
ping that nuclear program. They are not going to stop. 
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And unless we start imposing sanctions, real sanctions right 
now, like your bill would do, give the President the authority, we 
are giving him the authority to do it; let’s do it. I mean, he has 
tried to reach out to them. He has said that he is willing to talk 
and all that other stuff. It ain’t working, and it is not going to 
work. 

They have, as you just said, 7,000 centrifuges right now. They 
are developing a nuclear capability. And I know B.B. Netanyahu. 
And I know that he is a man that doesn’t want to have a conflict 
over there. But I don’t believe he or the Government of Israel is 
going to sit back if they have intelligence information and wait for 
them to complete a nuclear weapons program or a delivery system. 

We are messing around by waiting and not imposing sanctions 
today. Every day that we wait, we are risking a major conflict over 
there. Now, from the United States’ standpoint, we are getting 
what 30, 35 percent of our energy from that part of the world right 
now. We don’t need a conflagration that might involve nuclear 
weaponry. I mean, it would be horrible. 

And so, you know, the people over there, obviously, the people 
over there are good people. They like America for the most part, 
the people over there. It is not the people; it is the government. 
And we need to start putting pressure on that government post 
haste, and we haven’t been doing it. 

If we start putting the hammer to them, if we give the President 
the authority and he starts getting our allies to stop them from get-
ting refined oil back in their country, that will put extreme pres-
sure on that government, because the people over there are already 
upset because of these elections. And there is a very good chance 
that the people of Iran would make some move to overthrow that 
government and bring in a real democratic government that they 
could live with. 

But for us to keep—I mean, I don’t know how many hearings I 
have been to. I have been on this committee now for 27 years. I 
don’t know how many hearings I have been to where we were talk-
ing about how we can work with Iran or how we want to work with 
Iran; we want to open up a dialogue. It isn’t going to work. The 
one thing about North Korea, you know they are going to lie. Iran 
doesn’t have to lie. They keep telling us they are not going to pay 
any attention to us, and they go right ahead. We need to impose 
sanctions now, not later. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
We have an excellent group of witnesses, some focused on the 

economic issues and some focused on the political issues in terms 
of the issues raised up until now and in Iran. 

I am going to introduce them in the order that they will be asked 
to testify. 

First is a familiar face to this committee, Patrick Clawson, dep-
uty director of research at the Washington Institute for Near East 
Policy. He previously spent 5 years at the National Defense Uni-
versity’s Institute for National Strategic Studies, and 4 years at the 
IMF, the World Bank and the Foreign Policy Research Institute. 
He is the author or editor of over 25 books, including, ‘‘The Last 
Resort: Consequences of Preventive Military Action against Iran,’’ 
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published in 2008. And he has interesting ideas about how to take 
credit for the sun rising in the east. 

Abbas Milani is the co-director of the Iran Democracy Project at 
the Hoover Institution. He is also the Hamid and Christina 
Moghadam director of Iranian studies at the Stanford University. 
He has previously taught at the University of California at Berk-
ley. 

Michael Rubin is resident scholar at the American Enterprise In-
stitute and a senior lecturer at the Naval Post-Graduate School’s 
Center for Civil Relations. He previously served as the editor of 
Middle East Quarterly and is a staff advisor on Iran and Iraq at 
the U.S. Department of Defense. He is the author of numerous 
books, including the forthcoming, ‘‘Talking to the Enemy: The 
Promise and Perils of Engagement.’’

Suzanne Maloney is a senior fellow at the Saban Center for Mid-
dle East Policy at the Brookings Institution. She previously served 
on the State Department Policy Planning Staff, and as director of 
the 2004 Council on Foreign Relations Task Force on U.S. Policy 
toward Iran. She has published widely on Iran and her forthcoming 
book from Cambridge University Press will analyze Iran’s political 
economy. 

Karim Sadjadpour is an associate at the Carnegie Endowment 
for International Peace. He was previously the chief Iran analyst 
at the International Crisis Group. He is a frequent media contrib-
utor for organizations such as the BBC, CNN, and the New York 
Times. He has lectured at Harvard, Princeton and Stanford Univer-
sities. 

Orde Kittrie is a professor of law at Arizona State University and 
a visiting scholar at the John Hopkins School of Advanced Inter-
national Studies. He is also a senior fellow at the Foundation for 
the Defense of Democracies, where he co-directs the Iran Energy 
Project. He previously served 11 years in the State Department 
where he worked on trade and nuclear issues. 

This is our excellent panel. 
And Patrick, why don’t you start it off? 

STATEMENT OF PATRICK CLAWSON, PH.D., DEPUTY DIRECTOR 
FOR RESEARCH, THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR 
EAST POLICY 

Mr. CLAWSON. Mr. Chairman, honorable members, thank you for 
the privilege of permitting me to testify today. I have prepared a 
statement that I would like to submit for the record. 

Chairman BERMAN. All statements will be included in the record. 
Mr. CLAWSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me put on my economist hat to address the state of Iran’s 

economy and its vulnerability to foreign economic pressure. 
First a word about Iran’s overall economic situation. There is no 

country in the Middle East that has suffered more from the oil 
curse than Iran. Iran had spectacular economic growth when its oil 
income was modest. Indeed that oil revenue fueled the growth. 

But after the 1973 oil price rises, Iran became addicted to oil 
while the rest of the economy suffered. That was true under the 
Shah and has gotten worse under the Islamic Republic. 
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For years, the different political factions in Iran have all agreed 
that the economy was in bad shape and that drastic steps were 
needed, but no one has been willing to tackle the entrenched inter-
ests, and so, therefore, the country’s economy has suffered. 

The problem with the oil curse has been on full display in the 
last decade. Since 2000, oil prices have been on the rise. From 2000 
to 2003, the average price was 50 percent higher than it had been 
in the 1990s. And from 2004 to 2008, things got even better for 
Tehran; each year the oil price rose 30 percent. 

With this windfall, Iran’s economy has grown at 6 percent a year 
on average, which is faster than that of the United States or other 
industrial countries. However, it is a lot slower than the double-
digit growth which should have been possible with this windfall. 
And Iranians have been profoundly unhappy about their country’s 
economic performance because they realize what a missed oppor-
tunity the last few years have been. 

The oil windfall has been misused by President Ahmadinejad. He 
has taken that money and used it to engage in populous policies 
designed to secure short-term popularity at the expense of long-
term growth. The budget for grants and subsidies went from $11 
billion when Ahmadinejad took office to $25 billion this year. An 
equivalent increase in the United States would be if we spent an 
extra $550 billion a year on grants and subsidies. And that is just 
the explicit subsidies in the budget. 

There is also an implicit subsidy which comes from pricing oil 
and natural gas well below world market rates. The former central 
bank governor of Iran estimates those implicit subsidies at $45 bil-
lion a year; while the IMF estimates them at $85 billion a year. 
Even at the lower figure, the equivalent for the United States 
would be a $2.1 trillion subsidy. 

While this oil windfall has been largely wasted, it has had a sub-
stantial foreign policy impact. The additional oil income swamped 
the impact of increased foreign economic pressure. Iran could easily 
afford the higher price on its imports that came because of our 
sanctions operations. After all, Iran’s imports tripled in the last 5 
years. Given such a spectacular increase in the availability of for-
eign goods, it was hard to make the case that foreign sanctions 
were holding back growth. 

In short, the last few years have been a particularly difficult 
time for foreign economic pressure to have much impact on Iran. 

But the prospect for the next few years is entirely different. Oil 
revenues are declining instead of rising, and that is going to pose 
serious problems for Iran funding its imports and paying for its 
government budget. If oil prices stay at their current level, Iran’s 
export earnings will be down $20 billion from last year. 

Now, at first, Iran could use its ample foreign exchange reserves 
to make up for the shortfall, but those reserves are going to run 
out, certainly within 3 years, and if oil prices fall, they will run out 
even faster. 

Then there is the government budget problem. The government 
spending has been increasing at a brisk pace under Ahmadinejad. 
At present oil prices, Iran will run a considerable budget deficit. 
And furthermore, Iran is not in a position to finance that deficit by 
borrowing from domestic banks because Ahmadinejad has ordered 
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the banks to lend money for politically-favored but uneconomical 
projects. So the banks are in poor shape. 

In sum, the current situation in which Iran’s economy is likely 
to do poorly in the next few years is a perfect moment for the inter-
national community to impose additional sanctions on Iran. No 
longer can Iran afford to offset the impact of those sanctions with 
a flood of higher oil income. On the contrary, the sanctions will 
come at a time of looming economic hardship, and there is excellent 
reason to expect that Iranian public opinion will blame the eco-
nomic problems on the hardliners’ isolation of Iran from the inter-
national community. In other words, we are in the position of being 
able to take credit for that which is going to happen anyway. And 
in politics, if you can get credit for making the sun rise in the East, 
take it. 

Foreign pressure will not cause Iran’s economy to collapse, nor 
should that be our goal. But such pressure may well be able to con-
tribute to what is becoming an intense debate inside Iran about the 
wisdom of a confrontational and isolationist policy toward the 
international community. That debate offers the best prospect for 
a fruitful resolution of a nuclear impasse, because those who want 
Iran to join the world are not willing to pay a high price for a nu-
clear program which they increasingly see as part of the 
Ahmadinejad agenda, not as part of a national project. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Clawson follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Clawson. 
And now, Dr. Milani.

STATEMENT OF ABBAS MILANI, PH.D., CO-DIRECTOR, IRAN DE-
MOCRACY PROJECT, HOOVER INSTITUTION, DIRECTOR, IRA-
NIAN STUDIES, STANFORD UNIVERSITY 

Mr. MILANI. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you to the ranking member and the rest of the committee. 
Let me begin by saying that the last time I talked to this com-

mittee, Congressman Lantos held the gavel, and he embodied for 
me in his life and vision the best of America as the City on the 
Hill. I am humbled by his memory and would like to remind us of 
his service. 

I, too, have prepared a statement that I would like to submit to 
you, but I will try to make my presentation as much a direct an-
swer to some of your questions as a summary of the statement, if 
I may. 

I think Iran is in a purgatory today. I think it is in a state of 
flux unlike anything that it has experienced in its 30 years. I can 
say with some certainty that I think it is the most serious crisis 
this regime has faced, the most serious political crisis this regime 
has faced. 

The problem is that neither of the two sides that are now facing 
off seem to have the power to dislodge the other or control the 
other. 

We are in what political scientists call a condition ripe for the 
rise of a kind of a Napoleon. That Napoleon might have already 
risen. The Revolutionary Guards, as you have indicated, have now 
become a virtual state within the state and run much of the econ-
omy, all of the military literally. They have their own intelligence 
agencies. They have their own prison. They have their own points 
of entry. They bring in counterfeit commodities that are estimated 
to gain them $15 billion, $16 billion a year alone on that account. 

So they, along with Khamenei and Ahmadinejad, this trium-
virate I think organized already a coup in Iran. I think Iran, for 
all practical purposes, can no longer be called a republic, but Is-
lamic government, an Islamic government run by this triumvirate. 

I think the days of Mr. Khamenei as Velayat-e Fagih. Velayat-
e Fagih is a theological concept that indicates that the words of one 
man are the words of the divine and must end all debate, must end 
all tension within the regime. And up to now, Khamenei’s words 
were in fact allegedly divine. They did in fact end all crises, but 
now, for 20 days, he has gone out of his way to try to make this 
election stick, and he has not succeeded. 

Last Friday’s prayer by Rafsanjani was a direct challenge to Mr. 
Khamenei, was a direct challenge to everything he has said since 
the election. So what will happen in the next few weeks will tell 
us who will actually rule Iran in the next few years. 

I am not at all convinced that the triumvirate’s coup attempt has 
succeeded. They have the upper hand because they have the mili-
tary, because they have the goons, because they have the ability to 
pay this machinery of oppression. But look at the tape of 
Ahmadinejad’s last visit to the city of Mashhad. Look at the few 
number of people who they succeeded to bring in the city of 
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Mashhad, that was supposed to be one the strongholds, and com-
pare that to the number of people, the millions, who came out for 
Rafsanjani. 

So I think part of the problem for the Obama administration is 
that this situation is in a flux, and we still do not know who shall 
emerge victorious in this battle. 

There are three major contradictions in Iran today. I think we 
need to be aware of them. The most important one is between the 
people and the regime. The people have shown now clearly, cat-
egorically, that they do not want this regime. Millions came into 
the streets, took life and limb in hand, and declared death to their 
dictator. There is no clear alternative of where they want to take 
the regime except that they want it to be more democratic. 

And their contradiction with this regime is fundamental and 
structural. This regime cannot solve the problem of the Iranian so-
ciety. It cannot solve it because 1 million people join the labor force 
every year. Unemployment is double digits. For the youth, that is 
three-fifths of the society, unemployment is estimated to be be-
tween 25–40 percent. A disproportionate number of the educated 
entering the labor force are college-educated women. 

Another problem with the regime also related to women. Women 
have been relentless in fighting this regime and fighting the misog-
ynist laws that occasionally exist in Islam against women. Women 
have not given up an inch, and they have continued to fight. And 
many of the social networks that they have created were in fact the 
networks that were used by the demonstrators after June 12th. 

The economy is a major problem for the regime. As Professor 
Clawson has suggested Ahmadinejad had his hand on $200 billion. 
Much of it is unaccounted for; $36 billion of it is simply unac-
counted for. Where the rest has gone is very little clarity about 
this. We know he has spread some of it in the smaller cities and 
the countryside building roads, but that comes nowhere close to the 
total amount that he has squandered. 

We know he has given away $5 billion last year alone to regime 
proxies around the world. This is the figure that was suggested in-
side Iran from reliable sources with figures. How much to Syria? 
How much to Hezbollah? How much to Hamas? How much to Latin 
America? As we speak, Israel’s Foreign Minister is traveling to 
Latin America to counter Iran’s influence, not in the Middle East 
but in Latin America. All of this was possible because of the oil 
windfall, because of the oil curse. I think the tide is now beginning 
to turn for the regime. And I think the people, because of this con-
tradiction, are irreconcilably opposed to the status quo. 

The second contradiction, and again in its depth and severity un-
like anything the regime has ever experienced, is between elements 
of the regime itself. Karubi, Rafsanjani, Moussavi, Khatami, name 
only the four. These have been the head of one of the three 
branches of Iranian Government for a total of 34 years, longer than 
the regime has existed. Now they are in clear opposition to with 
Khamenei. Now they are part of the coalition for reform. They are 
not all of the same opinion, but they are all of the opinion that 
Khamenei has overreached, and that the election must go. That is 
an incredible moment of crisis. 

There is a third——
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Chairman BERMAN. Dr. Milani, this is fascinating, but I think, 
if you could just bring it to a conclusion, there will be ample time 
for more hearing of your thoughts during the question-and-answer 
period. 

Mr. MILANI. Okay, in terms of——
Chairman BERMAN. Just finish it up. 
Mr. MILANI. I think on the question of engagement, my sugges-

tion is that there must be engagement, but we must be very careful 
when this engagement begins. We must wait for the dust to settle 
in Iran to realize who wins this. Before we engage with someone, 
we need to know who that someone is. But engagement, I think 
there is, as you suggest, no other alternative but engagement as 
the first next step. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Milani follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Dr. Rubin. 

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL RUBIN, PH.D., RESIDENT SCHOLAR, 
THE AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE, SENIOR LEC-
TURER, NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL 

Mr. RUBIN. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Ros-Lehtinen, hon-
orable members, thank you for this opportunity to testify. 

On July 15th, Secretary of State Clinton spoke of engagement in 
the course of a broader foreign policy address. About the Islamic 
Republic, Clinton said, we know that refusing to deal with the Is-
lamic Republic has not succeeded in altering the Iranian march to-
ward a nuclear weapon, reducing Iranian support for terror, or im-
proving Iran’s treatment of its citizens. 

Secretary Clinton is correct to note the challenges the Islamic 
Republic poses but is incorrect to blame her predecessors rather 
than the Islamic Republic itself for the failure of diplomacy. It is 
a myth that the United States has not engaged Iran. Every admin-
istration since Jimmy Carter’s has engaged the Islamic Republic. 

In each case, it was not lack of good will on Washington’s part 
but rather the regime leader’s disinterest which lead to failure. 
Ironically, the most hardline U.S. administration toward Iran was 
Bill Clinton’s, at least in its early years. 

National Security Council official Martin Indyk made dual con-
tainment the central pillar of U.S. strategy. As Iranian sponsorship 
of terrorism and its pursuit of nuclear technology accelerated, the 
Clinton administration ratcheted up sanctions, issuing two execu-
tive orders in 1995, the prohibiting transactions that would lead to 
the development of Iranian petroleum resources; and then, second, 
imposing a ban on United States trade with and investment in 
Iran. 
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Then, in 1996, Congress passed the Iran-Libya Sanctions Act, 
which empowered the United States to act against private compa-
nies investing in Iran. 

Many U.S. policymakers, however, were unhappy with contain-
ment. There seems to be little justification for the treatment the 
United States currently affords Iran because of its nuclear pro-
gram, former National Security Advisor Brzezinski and Scowcroft 
argued, suggesting an end to unilateral sanctions and proffering of 
incentives, such as greater commercial exchange. 

Iranian President Mohammad Khatami’s election, however, lead 
the Clinton administration to renew its efforts at dialogue. Clinton 
jumped at the chance to bring Iran in from the cold. He ordered 
withdrawn and destroyed the FBI’s report detailing the Islamic 
Revolutionary Guard Corp’s involvement in the Khobar Towers 
bombing. 

Within weeks, Secretary of State Albright sent a letter to 
Khatami expressing Washington’s desire for government-to-govern-
ment dialogue. 

The initiative foundered after the Iranian Government refused to 
move forward with any dialogue so long as U.S. sanctions and 
trade bans remained in place. While former National Security Ad-
visor Scowcroft criticized the Clinton administration for obstinacy, 
Clinton’s caution was prudent. Years later Abdollah Ramezanza-
deh, the Khatami Government spokesman, acknowledged Tehran’s 
lack of sincerity explaining, ‘‘We had one overt policy, which was 
one of the negotiation and confidence-building, and a covert policy, 
which was continuation of the activities.’’

Still Clinton remained persistent in pursuit of dialogue. After 
Albright spoke to the American Islamic Congress in 2000—sorry, 
the American Iranian Council in 2000, the Islamic Republic’s am-
bassador at the United Nations said that Iran would be ‘‘prepared 
to adopt proportionate and positive measures in return.’’

While his response made headlines, a year later, Iranian authori-
ties had not offered any discernible measures. Khatami explained 
that the United States had simply not offered enough for Albright’s 
initiative to merit any response. 

Ultimately, Albright’s unilateral concessions backfired. Foreign 
Minister Kamal Kharrazi responded to Albright’s ‘‘confessions’’ of 
past U.S. malfeasance by demanding reparations. On July 16th, 
2000, the Iranian Government tested a Shihab-3 missile, a delib-
erate attempt to undercut accelerating Arab-Israeli peace talks. Su-
preme Leader Khamenei poured cold water on any optimism when, 
in a July 27th statement, he urged that any negotiations, let alone 
rapprochement, with Washington would be ‘‘an insult and treason 
to the Iranian people,’’ a position which he retains. 

Despite the demonization of George W Bush, Bush was more 
open to diplomacy with the Islamic Republic than any other Presi-
dent since Carter. In 2001 and 2002, United States and Iranian 
diplomats met to discuss Afghanistan, and the next year Iranian 
U.N. Ambassador met senior United States officials Zalmay 
Khalilzad and Ryan Crocker in Geneva. 

Some say Bush missed a grand bargain opportunity in 2003, but 
as even pro-engagement officials, like former Deputy Secretary of 
State Richard Armitage, acknowledge, this is more a myth that re-
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sulted from wrongly ascribing Iranian authorship to an attention-
seeking Swiss diplomat’s personal initiative. 

Many advocates of engagement say that its previous failure can 
be ascribed to the failure to provide adequate incentive or to truly 
embrace the strategy. Here the European Union provides insight as 
it long pursued engagement unencumbered by meaningful coercion. 

Beginning in 1992, the European Union undertook a policy of 
critical dialogue. Critical engagement did not lead to any noticeable 
improvement in Iran’s human rights conditions, which indeed wors-
ened during the course of the dialogue. Persecution of religious mi-
norities like Bha’is increased and censorship remained heavy-hand-
ed. Between 1992 and 1996, the Iranian Government refused to 
allow a U.N. Special Representative on Human Rights in Iran to 
visit the country. Between 1995 and 1996, the height of the dia-
logue, Iranian use of the death penalty doubled. 

Engagement has also failed to alter Iranian support for terrorism 
or proliferation activities, issues which more directly impact United 
States national security. The 2007 National Intelligence Estimate 
indicated that the Islamic Republic maintained a covert military 
nuclear program until 2003. That is throughout Khatami’s Dia-
logue of Civilizations. IAEA reports from the period suggest a de-
liberate counter effort that spanned many years to conceal mate-
rial, facilities, and activities that were required to have been de-
clared under the safeguard agreements. 

Earlier this summer, Hassan Rowhani, Iran’s former nuclear ne-
gotiator, acknowledged to an Iranian interviewer that the Iranian 
leadership’s previous suspension of uranium enrichment at the be-
hest of European negotiators was more tactical than a true conces-
sion. We did not accept suspension and construction of centrifuges 
and continued the effort, she said; we needed a greater number. 

Despite finding in 2003 that Iran had been developing a uranium 
centrifuge enrichment program for 18 years, German Foreign Min-
ister Joschka Fischer corralled European Union authorities to urge 
giving the Islam Republic another chance so as not to diminish le-
verage. 

Too often, and this is my fear with the Obama administration, 
the desire to preserve leverage to wield in future diplomacy be-
comes a chief argument against ever utilizing or pursuing punitive 
measures based on an adversary’s actions. In a diplomatic calcula-
tion, ensuring continuation of talks supersedes reality. 

Of course, diplomacy is the strategy of first resort. It always has 
been. Unfortunately, it does not always succeed. Engagement has 
shown itself no magic formula for three reasons, and I offer these 
in conclusion. 

First, it takes two to tango, what Carter, Bush the elder, Reagan, 
and Bush the younger learned, but their domestic critics have not, 
is that the impediment to engagement lies not in Washington, but 
in Tehran. When Under Secretary of State William Burns sat down 
with his Iranian counterpart in Geneva in July 2008, Mohammad 
Ja’afi Assadi, commander of the Iranian Republican Guard Corps 
ground forces, quipped that Washington’s desperation showed that 
‘‘America has no other choice but to leave the Middle East region 
beaten and humiliated.’’
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For diplomacy to be effective, the target government must em-
power its diplomats to negotiate over contested issues and then 
abide by agreements reached. Unfortunately, Iranian diplomats 
hold no sway over Iran’s nuclear program or terror sponsorship. 
These are the purview of the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps 
and the Office of the Supreme Leader. 

And lastly, the Obama administration appears intent to sequence 
policies. Comprehensive strategies, however, have not only diplo-
matic but also informational, military, and economic components. 
Absent any effort to lay the groundwork for either containment or 
deterrence, both military strategies, Washington is signaling to its 
allies that the U.S. commitment to protect them is empty. 

Arab states and Iran’s neighbors——
Chairman BERMAN. Doctor, we do have to——
Mr. RUBIN. Okay, I will. 
Appear more concerned than Congress that neither Obama nor 

Clinton have articulated by what metric the administration will 
judge success. This is of paramount importance to prevent Iranian 
officials from simply running down the clock. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rubin follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Thank you very much. 
Dr. Maloney. 

STATEMENT OF SUZANNE MALONEY, PH.D., SENIOR FELLOW, 
SABAN CENTER FOR MIDDLE EAST POLICY, THE BROOK-
INGS INSTITUTION 

Ms. MALONEY. Thank you and good morning. 
Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee on Foreign Af-

fairs, thank you very much for giving me the opportunity to com-
ment on the past 6 weeks of upheaval in Iran and the con-
sequences of the these developments for the United States and our 
policy options toward Tehran. 

In the aftermath of events that have challenged all that we 
thought we knew about Iran, it is particularly valuable for the 
committee to address this issue and to engage in a serious reas-
sessment of the most effective means for Washington to influence 
Tehran’s policies and its future course. 

The Islamic Republic has entered a new and ultimately unpre-
dictable phase of its perpetually gripping history. Iran and the re-
gime are now forced to contend with an almost unprecedented 
array of internal challenges that are both complex and inter-
connected. 

The outrage over the electoral manipulation has spawned a gen-
uine if still embryonic opposition movement, perhaps for the first 
time since the mid-1980s in Iran, that boasts at least a symbolic 
leadership and a compelling popular mandate. 

The other profound consequence for the Iranian regime, as some 
of the previous panelists have suggested, is the cleavage within the 
political elite. There has always been factional bickering within 
Iran, but we have never seen anything at this level. And we have 
never seen the direct assault on the authority of the Office of the 
Supreme Leader. 
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In doing so, the crucial component of the Iran’s elite has begun 
to separate itself from the regime to promote the opposing agenda 
of a nascent mass-based movement. This is highly significant. 

There are at least three potential directions that Iran’s volatile 
course may yet take. Khamenei’s power grab may yet herald the 
arrival of an increasingly despotic Iranian regime, unconstrained 
by the niceties of limited electoral institutions or any pretense of 
popular legitimacy. 

We can see in Iran’s past some precedent for this. In the mid-
1980s, the Iranian regime ferociously defended the system and the 
newly established theocracy against internal threats, both real and 
perceived. We may well see a reprise of that history. 

There are at least two alternatives scenarios that would seem 
more encouraging in the short term. The first would entail some 
negotiation of a modus vivendi among Iran’s hardliners and the 
quartet of moderate leaders that others have referred to. This could 
look anything like a super-empowered reform movement in which 
you saw a kinder, gentler Islamic Republic, or a complete capitula-
tion by the reformist leaders to become a sort of loyalist opposition 
along the lines of the Iranian freedom movement, which existed for 
well over a decade after the Islamic Revolution. 

The third potential scenario at present seems out of reach but re-
mains the most dramatic threat to the Iranian regime. Given time 
and further catalysts, the elite defections and popular resentment 
might yet morph into something more powerful, and Iran might ex-
perience the genesis of a serious sustained opposition movement 
dedicated to ousting the current regime. 

Among the most important factors influencing Iran’s future tra-
jectory and the tools available to the international community are 
those related to the Iranian economy. As Dr. Clawson suggested, 
Iranians must contend with double-digit inflation; power shortages; 
a tumbling stock market; stubbornly high unemployment rates, 
particularly among the large, young population; increasing depend-
ence on volatile resource revenues; and perhaps most ominously for 
the leadership, a rising tide of indignation among its people. 

Ironically, of course, Ahmadinejad was elected on the basis of a 
campaign back in 2005 that focused on the economic grievances of 
Iranians. And yet he governed on the basis of ideology. And as a 
result, the President himself bears much direct responsibility for 
the current state of Iran’s economic affairs. His heavy-handed in-
terference with monetary policy and free-wheeling spending con-
tributed to spiraling inflation rates. His provocative foreign policy 
and reprehensible rhetoric has done more to dissuade potential in-
vestors than any United States or United Nations sanctions. His 
disdain for the technocracy and his somewhat quixotic economic no-
tions have undermined much of the progress that was made in pre-
vious years to liberalize the Iranian economy and address its un-
derlying distortions. And he spends like a drunken sailor, as Dr. 
Clawson has suggested. 

The senselessness of these policies provoked a firestorm of criti-
cism through his last several years in office. Notably, the critiques 
were not limited just to his factional adversaries. Much of the dis-
quiet voiced about the economic police of the Ahmadinejad regime 
has emerged from sources ideologically inclined to support the 
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President and his patron, the supreme leader, including traditional 
conservatives with longstanding links to the bazaar and the centers 
of clerical learning. 

As both Dr. Clawson and Dr. Milani suggest, what had particu-
larly galled many Iranians was the opportunity lost in the past few 
years. Iran’s oil revenues during Ahmadinejad’s first term exceeded 
8 years of income earned during both the Khatami and the 
Rafsanjani presidencies. Nearly 40 percent of Iran’s oil earnings 
over the past 30 years came during the past 4 years. And no one 
knows, as both Dr. Milani and Dr. Clawson have suggested, where 
much of this money has gone. 

The unrest of the past 6 weeks will only aggravate Iran’s eco-
nomic dilemmas and put durable solutions to the perpetual prob-
lems of uncontrollable subsidies, unaccountable spending, that 
much further out of reach. The crisis will persuade more Iranians 
who have the means and/or ability to leave the country. Even in 
advance of any multilateral sanctions, political risks and the in-
creasingly unpalatable nature of the new power structure will dis-
suade investors and reduce the competitiveness of the Iranian 
economy. 

The events since June 12th have changed Iran in a profound and 
an irreversible fashion. It would be fruitless, even counter-
productive, to proceed as if this were not the case. The United 
States must adjust both its assumptions about Iran and its ap-
proach to dealing with our concerns about Iranian policies. 

But the turmoil in Iran has not altered our core interests vis-à-
vis Iran, nor has it manifestly strengthened the case for alter-
natives to the Obama administration’s stated policy of diplomacy. 

As a result, I remain a supporter of the American strategy of en-
gaging Iran. The United States is going to have to deal with an in-
creasingly paranoid and dogmatic Iranian regime, one that is pre-
occupied with a low-level popular insurgency and schism among its 
leadership. 

Still, the Obama administration’s interest in engagement was 
never predicated on the palatability of the Iranian leadership but 
on the urgency of the world’s concerns and the less promising pros-
pects of the array of policy alternatives. 

How do we draw thuggish theocracy to the bargaining table? The 
hurdles are not insurmountable. The context for the successful 
1980 to 1981 diplomacy that lead to the release of the American 
hostages was at least as challenging of that of today. At that time, 
you also had a situation in which most of the moderates had been 
forced out of the Iranian Government, and the people who we were 
sitting across the bargaining table from were from a particularly 
hardline group of people whose authority, credibility, and ultimate 
goals were very much obscure. 

A successful agreement entailed months of work and many false 
starts, but a variety of tools, including secret diplomacy, the in-
volvement of a third-party mediator as a guarantor for the even-
tual agreement, helped facilitate an outcome. Perhaps a critical fac-
tor in the success of the hostage negotiations was Iran’s desperate 
need for economic and diplomatic options after the Iraqi invasion. 

In a similar respect, any U.S. effort to negotiate with Tehran will 
benefit from the identification of counterincentives that can simi-

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 13:59 Sep 25, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00038 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\FULL\072209\51254.000 HFA PsN: SHIRL



35

larly focus the minds of Iranian leaders and expedite the path of 
negotiators. This is the proper role for coordination with U.S. allies 
on an intensification of sanctions should engagement fail. And here 
we should focus our efforts on Beijing. 

We shouldn’t presume too much with respect to the efficacy of 
sanctions. There are no silver bullets, and sanctions, in fact, 
haven’t proven successful in the past in reversing Iranian policies. 
But they work best when they alter the perceptions, timing, and 
utility of swaying a critical constituency, and this is where our ef-
forts should be focused. 

Finally, to conclude, let me just say that we are facing a situa-
tion of intense fluidity in Iran, and we should always be applying 
a test of the ‘‘island of stability’’ sort of rhetoric that was used by 
the Carter administration in the run up to the Iranian Revolution. 
We don’t know simply whom we are going to be dealing with in a 
year’s time in Iran. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Maloney follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Thank you. 
Karim. 

STATEMENT OF MR. KARIM SADJADPOUR, ASSOCIATE, MID-
DLE EAST PROGRAM, CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTER-
NATIONAL PEACE 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, it is an honor to be here with you today. 
It took us 30 years, took the United States 30 years to finally 

prepare ourselves to recognize the legitimacy of the Iranian regime 
just when the Iranian regime has lost its legitimacy, and this is 
truly the dilemma the Obama administration faces dealing with a 
disgraced regime which presents urgent foreign policy charges, 
while at the same time not betraying this incredibly courageous 
population. 

I would like to make a few points about the domestic implica-
tions for Iran and also a few points about the implications for 
United States foreign policy. 

In my mind, there have been two important casualties of the last 
6 weeks. The first is the moniker of the Islamic Republic of Iran. 
Iran has ceded any claims, any pretensions of being a republic. In 
my opinion, Iran has now become a cartel of hardline Revolu-
tionary Guardsmen and hardline clergymen, who have made, as 
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Abbas said, tremendous amounts of money the last few years and 
are unwilling to cede power. They describe themselves as so-called 
principle-ists, but in reality their real principles are power and 
greed. 

The other important casualty from the last 5 weeks has been the 
loss of legitimacy of the Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei. For 
the last two decades, he had carefully cultivated this image of a 
magnanimous godfather who stays above the fray. But those days 
of Khamenei wielding power without accountability are now over. 
He has tied himself firmly with the fate of President Ahmadinejad, 
and it is unprecedented to have hundreds of thousands of people 
taking to the streets now chanting, ‘‘Marg bar Khamenei,’’ death to 
Khamenei. 

A word about the population. According to Mohammad Bagher 
Ghalibaf, who is the mayor of Tehran, himself a former senior Rev-
olutionary Guard commander, 3 million people took to the streets 
in Tehran at the height of the protests. And I can tell you from 
talking to people throughout Iran, and just viewing the images, 
that these demonstrators have truly encompassed an incredibly 
wide swath of Iranian society. They transcended age, religiosity, 
gender, geographic location. The scale of the demonstrations has 
certainly decreased the last few weeks because the regime does re-
pression very well, and they are able to prevent large amounts of 
people from congregating in one area, but the nightly protest 
chants of ‘‘Allahu Akbar,’’ God is great, reminiscent of the 1979 
Iran revolution, in order to keep the momentum going, have contin-
ued unabated. 

Now a word about the opposition. The bulk of the leadership of 
the opposition and their brain trust is now either in prison, under 
house arrest, or unable to freely communicate. So you have this 
tremendous popular outrage, but you don’t have the leadership 
which is able to tap into this tremendous popular outrage and 
channel it politically. That is the dilemma both the demonstrators 
and the opposition currently face. 

A word, however, about the costs of this repression for the re-
gime, both the political costs and the financial costs. As Abbas 
mentioned, we have seen unprecedented fissures in Iran. It would 
be unheard of that a pillar of the 1979 revolution, Hashemi 
Rafsanjani, has come out now in the opposition implicitly ques-
tioning the legitimacy of the Supreme Leader. Former President 
Mohammad Khatami, who received 24 million votes not long ago, 
has called for a referendum. So truly at the level of the political 
elite, there is unprecedented fissures. 

I think what we should focus on and what would truly be dev-
astating for Khamenei and Ahmadinejad would be fissures 
amongst the regime’s security forces, namely the Revolutionary 
Guards. So far we haven’t seen that, but the Revolutionary Guards 
are a very large entity, 120,000 men. And whereas the senior com-
manders are hand-picked by Khamenei, and they are going to like-
ly remain loyal to him, the rank and file, both empirically and 
anecdotally, we have seen, are much more representative of Ira-
nian society at large. 

Also a word about the financial costs of this repression. It cost 
a lot of money to have a state of martial law, to have overflowing 
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prisons, to have communication blackouts, and to prevent Iranians 
from viewing satellite broadcasts from abroad. It is estimated that 
for the regime to jam the satellite broadcasts from Voice of America 
Persian Language Service and BBC Persian, it cost them several 
thousand dollars per minute. Multiply that over a 5-week period, 
and we see that the regime is truly bleeding tens of millions of dol-
lars just to retain this level of repression. 

Now a brief word on the implications for U.S. policy. I would first 
say that I believe President Obama’s overtures have played a role 
in accentuating the deep internal divisions within Iran. A couple 
months ago I encountered a fairly senior conservative, pragmatic 
official, Iranian official, in the Middle East, who remarked to me 
that there is a lot of pressure now on hard-liners in Tehran to jus-
tify their enmity toward the United States. What he said to me, to 
paraphrase, is that if Iran can’t make nice with Barack Hussein 
Obama, who is preaching mutual respect on a weekly basis, and 
sending us noerooz greetings, it is pretty obvious the problem lies 
in Tehran and not Washington. And I think the cleavages we have 
seen in the last 6 weeks, the Obama administration’s initial over-
tures, I think, had played a role in that. 

I do believe, however, that it is time to reassess U.S. policy post-
election, and what I would argue is that we should not be thinking 
or talking about engagement yet. Just as we didn’t want to inter-
vene in Iran’s internal affairs after the election by forcefully com-
ing out in favor of the opposition, I think by prematurely engaging 
before the dust has settled in Tehran, we may implicitly endorse 
these election results, demoralize the opposition, and unwittingly 
tip the balance in favor of the hard-liners, namely Khamenei and 
Ahmadinejad. So I don’t say renounce engagement, but let us hold 
off until the dust settles. 

I believe—yeah. Okay. Just one last point, and that is that we 
shouldn’t underestimate the magnitude of this moment. Iran is the 
only country in the Middle East in which if you hear about popular 
protests, it doesn’t give you indigestion. You hear about popular 
protests in Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and Jordan, it is not a hopeful 
sign. And Iran certainly, as we have seen, these young people are 
agitating for greater political voice, greater economic freedoms, 
greater social freedoms. And they may not achieve this within the 
next weeks or months or even years, but we should appreciate the 
magnitude of what has transpired the last few weeks, and we 
should certainly try to pursue policies which don’t deter this mo-
ment and do not alter its trajectory. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sadjadpour follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Thank you very much. 
And now our final witness, Professor Kittrie. 

STATEMENT OF ORDE F. KITTRIE, J.D., PROFESSOR OF LAW, 
ARIZONA STATE UNIVERSITY, CO-DIRECTOR, IRAN ENERGY 
PROJECT, FOUNDATION FOR DEFENSE OF DEMOCRACIES 

Mr. KITTRIE. Chairman Berman, Ranking Member Ros-Lehtinen, 
distinguished members of the committee, thank you for the oppor-
tunity to speak with you today. I have been asked to focus on how 
to use sanctions to leverage the economic vulnerability to which Dr. 
Clawson and others referred. 

Disappointingly, the Obama administration’s outstretched hand 
has thus far been met with a clenched Iranian fist. Until now that 
outstretched American hand has been accompanied by the mainte-
nance of existing sanctions. Congressional sanctions bills have, as 
the chair said, served as a kind of sword of Damocles, hanging high 
over the head of the Iranian regime. Yet Iran’s nuclear power has 
raced forward, and Iran’s leadership has continued to insist there 
are no incentives that could induce it to halt or even meaningfully 
limit its nuclear program. 

It has become increasingly clear if the Iran regime is going to be 
peacefully persuaded to halt its illegal nuclear program, we will 
first need to change its cost-benefit calculus. In light of this and 
the regime’s brutal measures to crush the postelection protests, it 
is time both to increase the weight of the sword of Damocles hang-
ing over the Iranian regime’s head and to begin lowering the 
sword. 

In a moment I will suggest some ways in which the sanctions 
threat to Iran can be increased and made more imminent, but first 
a threshold question: Can strong sanctions really contribute to 
stopping an illicit nuclear weapons program? The answer is yes. 
For example, strong U.N. Security Council sanctions were a pivotal 
factor in inducing Libya’s Government to allow British and Amer-
ican Government experts to enter Libya and completely dismantle 
its WMD infrastructure by April 2004. As the ranking member 
said, that should be our goal with regard to Iran. 

In addition, it was discovered in the wake of the United States 
occupation of Iraq, too late unfortunately, that strong U.N. Security 
Council sanctions had helped destroy Iraq’s nuclear weapons pro-
gram and prevent Saddam Hussein from restarting it between the 
Gulf War in 1991 and the coalition occupation of Iraq in 2003. 
However, the sanctions imposed on Iran by the international com-
munity thus far are much weaker than the sanctions that helped 
stop the Libyan and Iraqi nuclear weapons program. The Security 
Council’s Iran sanctions are still far to weak to, A, persuade Iran’s 
leadership that the benefits of proceeding with its nuclear program 
are outweighed by the sanctions costs of proceeding with it; to, B, 
meaningfully contain Iran’s nuclear program; or, C, deter other 
countries that are watching from someday following Iran’s lead. 
That is unfortunate, because Iran’s heavy dependence on foreign 
trade leaves it potentially highly vulnerable to strong economic 
sanctions. 

The following are some ways in which Congress could both in-
crease and make more imminent the sanctions to Iran. Number 
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one, I urge the committee to do what it takes to position the Iran 
Refined Petroleum Sanctions Act for immediate enactment if no 
significant progress is made by the time of the G–20 summit meet-
ing. If I understood correctly, the chair just announced for the first 
time that he sees early fall as a time frame for an IRPSA markup, 
and I commend him for that sharpening of his timeline. 

Number two, Congress can and should in the meantime continue 
its smaller steps to squeeze Iran’s suppliers of refined petroleum 
and other strategic goods. Steps such as encouraging the executive 
branch and governments at the State and local level to use their 
own discretion and market power to put Iran’s key suppliers to a 
business choice between the United States governmental and Ira-
nian markets. 

Number three, while IRPSA is an excellent bill, a cut-off of Iran’s 
refined petroleum supplies may not be sufficient to convince the 
Iranian regime that the benefits of its nuclear program are out-
weighed by the sanctions costs of proceeding with the program. 

There are a number of provisions in other Iran sanctions bills 
that I urge be passed alongside IRPSA. I list them all in my writ-
ten statement. These additional provisions include, and I will high-
light just a few, first, provisions that would cut off most remaining 
direct United States trade with Iran. According to recent reports by 
the Associated Press and other sources, the United States had $685 
million in exports to Iran in 2008. That is an 80-fold increase over 
the $8 million in United States exports to Iran in 2001. An 80-fold 
increase. It will be harder for the United States to convince Europe 
to put stronger sanctions on Iran if the United States does not 
itself stop trading directly with Iran. President Clinton had in 1995 
banned essentially all U.S. trade with Iran; however, the U.S. had 
in 1999 and 2000, in a gesture to the relatively moderate Khatami, 
eased the trade ban. The United States should reclose these excep-
tions to direct trade with Iran. 

Another step, another provision, that should be added or passed 
alongside, provisions such as those in H.R. 1327 that would encour-
age and facilitate State and local divestment from companies doing 
business with Iran; and finally, provisions such as those in the 
ranking member’s H.R. 1208 that would strongly discourage and 
reduce the transshipment of sensitive goods to Iran through third 
countries. 

In conclusion, the United States’ considerable leverage of Iran’s 
suppliers of refined petroleum and other strategic goods may mean 
that aggressive unilateral sanctions could have a dispositive impact 
on Iran’s economy and thus its nuclear program. In the face of per-
sistent Russian, Chinese, and European reluctance to impose 
strong sanctions on Iran, creative and aggressive U.S. unilateral 
sanctions may turn out to be our last best hope for peacefully con-
vincing Iran that the cost of its nuclear program is too high. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kittrie follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Well, thank you all very much. Very inter-
esting, provocative testimony. 

I will yield myself 7 minutes, our new, once only time limit for 
this question-and-answer process. I am going to focus just first on 
the political issue. A few of you spent some time talking about—
one of you referred to it, I think Dr. Milani—as sort of a purgatory, 
an uncertainty. Dr. Maloney and Karim Sadjadpour spoke about 
how this thing might play out. But let me try and push you. 

You are experts, so you are supposed to predict when you don’t 
know. Is the near-term existence—I mean, I took it at least some 
of you were approaching the point of saying the near-term exist-
ence of the regime is in question. And is the opposition movement 
more about restoring the legitimacy and integrity of the regime or 
about a regime change? A few of you who want to take that up 
could start with that. 

Mr. MILANI. I think the opposition, in my mind, is divided in two 
groups. Some, like Rafsanjani, are more moderate. Rafsanjani, I 
think, wants a more refined version of the status quo. Moussavi 
and the rest of them, although they have not articulated it, I think 
want a return—some of them have implicitly said they want a re-
turn to the first draft of the Constitution. People forget the first 
draft of the Islamic Constitution did not have the concept of 
velayat-e fagih, where one spiritual ruler has absolute sway. The 
first draft of the Constitution was, in fact, a republican draft. Only 
when Khomeini realized that the opposition is weak, only when he 
realized that the crisis, the American hostage crisis, and the war 
with Iraq has created for him a situation did they ram through the 
Parliament, the constituent assembly, this provision of the law. 

I think that concept is now dead because Rafsanjani’s words are 
no longer accepted. And many of the top clerics in Iran—shi’ism 
has a very strong, peculiar structure. There are ayatollahs, and 
there are lower figures, hojjatoleslams. The ayatollahs have almost 
universally, with the exception of two, spoken against the status 
quo, spoken against the suppression; have considered it a sin to 
beat on innocent people. One old ayatollah, Mr. Montazeri, has ba-
sically issued a fatwa that says Mr. Khamenei no longer has the 
virtue, the capacity to hold the position that he has. 

So the crisis, I think, is a very serious crisis for the regime as 
we know it, but whether a democratic alternative will come out of 
it as we understand democracy is unknown. 

Chairman BERMAN. Anyone else want to come in on this? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would say in general that preelection this 

was a referendum on Ahmadinejad. Postelection, I think this is a 
referendum in many ways on Ayatollah Khamenei himself. And in 
general terms, Abbas is right that the opposition, I think, casts a 
very wide net. There is a diversity of opinions. But I would say 
broadly speaking, they want to see the disempowerment of the 
unelected institutions in Iran, namely the institution of the Su-
preme Leader and the Guardian Council, and the empowerment of 
the elected institutions, namely the institution of the Presidency 
and the Parliament. 

Ms. MALONEY. I think that gets to the nature of your question, 
the near-term continuation of the regime, what kind of regime will 
it be? Clearly the de facto opposition leaders, the four political lead-
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ers, Rafsanjani, Khatami, Moussavi, and Karubi, who are the kind 
of nominal leaders of what we are calling an opposition, are not 
people who are looking to move beyond the system. They are look-
ing for some substantial greater, or lesser in some cases, modifica-
tion of the system, much as Khatami sought to do when he was 
President. What he has talked about is not dissimilar from what 
he tried to do in terms of limiting the Office of the Supreme Leader 
and elevating and empowering the elected offices of the Iranian 
system. 

What the population wants, I think, is still unclear. The pro-
testers, in the aftermath of the election, tried very hard to make 
it clear that they were not, in fact, challenging the system. They 
focused their grievances on the election itself. But once you begin 
to attack the Office of the Supreme Leader, once you begin to say, 
‘‘Marg bar Khamenei,’’ or, ‘‘Ahmen eraft,’’ reprising one of the fa-
mous lines in the newspaper in 1979 about the Shah, I think you 
begin to raise questions about the longevity of the system. They are 
not short-term questions, though. 

Mr. CLAWSON. If I may just quickly add, those who stormed the 
Bastille were loyal subjects of the King. I don’t think that is how 
the French Revolution turned out. These things have a dynamic, 
and if Khamenei goes because of protests, expect further change. 

Chairman BERMAN. And that is a nice segue into the question of 
what does that change mean for the United States? What changes 
in tone or policy might follow on? A couple of questions that are 
very important from my point of view: What does it mean in the 
context of a uranium enrichment program? What does it mean in 
terms of the continued financial support for terrorist organizations? 
Is it foregone that those policies continue, or is what Dr. Clawson 
hinted at, the potential of greater change, in the offing? 

Mr. MILANI. You know, when the confrontation between Israel 
and Gaza occurred, Iran did virtually nothing, virtually said noth-
ing. And I think that was a reflection of the fact that they were 
economically straddled. They no longer had the $1 billion to give 
to Hezbollah to give out as insurance for rebuilding the houses. 

But when we think about sanctions, unless the sanctions are 
crippling, the sanctions have also a positive point for the regime. 
The regime has used the sanction as an excuse to cover its eco-
nomic incompetence. It keeps blaming the United States for these 
problems. Unless we can come up with the kind of a sanction that 
will do to Iran what the international sanctions did to South Afri-
ca, and I would be all for that, a half-baked sanction that gives the 
regime the excuse to offer as an alternative this explanation for 
why there isn’t energy in the street, why there are no lights at 
night I think would politically help the regime. 

Chairman BERMAN. So in the context of our earlier metaphor, the 
regime also tries to claim why the sun rises in the East, and it is 
the fault—okay. I am happy to recognize my ranking member, Ms. 
Ros-Lehtinen. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. 
Questions for Dr. Rubin and Dr. Kittrie: Earlier this week Sec-

retary Clinton stated that ‘‘we want Iran to calculate what I think 
is a fair assessment, that if the United States extends a defense 
umbrella over the region, if we do even more to develop the mili-
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tary capacity of those allies in the gulf, it is unlikely that Iran will 
be any stronger or safer.’’ Secretary Clinton also said that North 
Korea must agree to irreversible denuclearization before returning 
to multilateral disarmament talks. 

How can we account for such a contradictory position, given the 
President’s June 4th statement that he said Iran should have the 
right to access peaceful nuclear power if it complies with its re-
sponsibilities under the Nuclear Nonproliferation Treaty? Why 
would the administration now demand full denuclearization of 
North Korea, yet not do so for Iran nor Syria? Do you believe that 
this, in fact, is the administration’s acceptance of a nuclear Iran? 

I will ramble on here, and then whatever time you have got left. 
The GAO recently reported that the International Atomic Energy 
Agency has provided Iran and other state sponsors of terrorism 
millions of dollars in nuclear assistance over the past decade. The 
GAO recommended that Congress consider restricting the U.S. con-
tribution to the IAEA for its technical cooperation program. I have 
introduced legislation to do just that. I would like your comments 
on whether this would put significant pressure on the Iranian re-
gime. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you to the witnesses. 
Mr. RUBIN. I will start, if I may, very briefly. 
The contradictory statements that come out of the administration 

on proliferation undercut our policies across the board. And anyone 
that looks at the North Korean press or the Iranian press will cer-
tainly see reference to the other in those cases. 

With regard to the broader problems, we see Iran’s nuclear 
breakout as an untenable issue, untenable for U.S. national secu-
rity. The problem is that other regional states, most specifically 
Israel, see it as an existential threat, and unless we are seen to 
have credibility in that our diplomacy is going to advance to the 
point where Iran will not become a nuclear weapons-capable power, 
then we risk Israel making a calculation based upon its own inter-
ests, which could plunge the region into chaos. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you. 
Mr. KITTRIE. Thank you. 
The U.N. Security Council, in Resolution 1737 of December 2006, 

explicitly ordered Iran to, without further delay, suspend prolifera-
tion-sensitive nuclear activities, including all enrichment-related 
and reprocessing activities, and work on all heavy-water-related 
projects. The IAEA—not the Obama administration, not the Bush 
administration, the IAEA—has explicitly stated, including in its 
June 2009 report, that Iran has not abided by those legally binding 
orders of the Security Council. 

I am troubled by the administration’s implication that perhaps 
something less than the U.N. Security Council resolutions would be 
acceptable. The NPT regime is at stake, and I think we need to do 
whatever it takes from a sanctions perspective to make sure that 
Iran abides by those legally binding U.N. Security Council resolu-
tions. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you. 
And I just have 3 minutes left. Can a regime that now defines 

itself and its domestic legitimacy by its nuclear weapons program 
be convinced to effectively discard that program? 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 13:59 Sep 25, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00069 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\FULL\072209\51254.000 HFA PsN: SHIRL



66

Mr. RUBIN. I am not sure that it can be without some robust co-
ercion. One of the things which I chafe at when I hear the media 
is the description of Iran’s nuclear program. What we are actually 
talking about when it comes to a potential nuclear weapons pro-
gram is the command and control of the Office of the Supreme 
Leader and Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps. As Karim alluded 
to in his testimony, while we talk a great deal about the political 
spectrum, hard-liners, reformers and so on, when it comes to the 
IRGC, that tends to be a black box when it comes to the political 
factions therein. We simply don’t know a lot about what is going 
on inside the IRGC, and that should scare us to death, considering 
it is not the Iranian people or the protesters in the street that are 
going to have any say in this program, it is going to be the Islamic 
Revolutionary Guard Corps and the Office of the Supreme Leader. 

Should change come, Iranians are, of course, fiercely national-
istic. But our problem, and the International Atomic Energy Agen-
cy’s problem, has been Iranian noncompliance with nuclear safe-
guard agreements. It would be a lot easier to verify Iran’s inten-
tions should there be much more significant change across the 
board in Iranian society. 

It should also lastly be noted that the Iranian people are far 
more moderate than the Iranian Government is, and therefore, if 
the Iranian Government were to somehow become much more ac-
countable to its people, that would also have a moderating effect 
on the issues not only of nuclear intentions, but also of state sup-
port for terrorism. 

Mr. KITTRIE. Your question is a good one, and as it happens, 
there are some very interesting precedents, both the Iraq and 
Libya precedents, where these dictators gave up their nuclear pro-
grams under pressure, and indeed, there are also a number of in-
stances of where countries have given up actual nuclear arsenals, 
including Kazakhstan, Belarus, Ukraine, and South Africa. All had 
actual nuclear arsenals that they gave up. So if we play our cards 
right, I think there is reason for optimism. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you so much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you to the witnesses. 
Chairman BERMAN. Thank you. 
I wish Iraq had told us they had given it up. 
The gentleman from New York, Mr. Ackerman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Engagement. I think I have seen the movie before. I would con-

cede that I saw it in a different theater, but that doesn’t disqualify 
me from thinking that I suspect that I can remember how it ends. 
If there is a chance that we could have engagement with Iran, with 
whom right now would we negotiate? 

I ask that question fervently believing that despite the fact that 
there may be some confusion over who comes out on top, I would 
be shocked if I thought any of you would suggest that they have 
stopped their nuclear weapons program while that dynamic is hap-
pening. 

Who would you talk to if you were the President and made a 
phone call? Or would you not talk to anybody until some of the 
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dust settles, and it becomes clearer with that clock ticking within 
the alligator? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Personally, I would wait for their phone call. I 
think that the ball is in their court——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Okay. 
Mr. CLAWSON [continuing]. And that we shouldn’t rush, and that 

we have shown the world that we are interested in engaging, and 
that——

Mr. ACKERMAN. So you would allow them to continue to develop 
their nuclear weapons program with the Israeli clock ticking at the 
same time? 

Mr. CLAWSON. I wouldn’t be in any great rush to engage with 
them. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Okay. Dr. Maloney? 
Ms. MALONEY. I think that is the reality. I am sorry, Maloney 

and Milani, we often find ourselves conflated here, but I think that 
is where the administration is at this point. There have been a 
number of gestures that were made earlier in the year. The admin-
istration is prepared for a response and, I think rightfully so, is 
going to play out this clock. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Okay. Dr. Milani? 
Mr. MILANI. You know, my sense is that the two clocks, the nu-

clear clock and the democratic clock, are interlinked. This regime 
cannot be relied on to abide by its words. Even if it promises to 
stop its nuclear program, a regime that——

Mr. ACKERMAN. You have seen the movie, too. 
Mr. MILANI. I have seen the movie. But I would say that engag-

ing with them creatively and wisely helps the democratic clock. We 
will not have a resolution of the nuclear program unless we have 
a democratic regime in Iran. Every policy, in my view, that tries 
to stop the nuclear program must have the democratic clock. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Okay. Dr. Sadjadpour? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I am not a doctor yet, but, you know, I think 

there is a policy which reconciles these two goals of preventing 
Iran’s—or deterring Iran’s nuclear ambitions, while at the same 
time helping to facilitate the conditions for the Iranian people. 

But I would simply agree with what Patrick Clawson said, that 
the Obama administration has made tremendous efforts to reach 
out to Tehran. The dust hasn’t settled in Tehran, so we shouldn’t 
reach out yet. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Okay. We are 0 for 4 on negotiating. 
Dr. Rubin? 
Mr. RUBIN. If the Supreme Leader and the IRGC aren’t prepared 

to talk on nuclear and terrorism issues, we need to consider what 
our plan Bs, Cs and——

Mr. ACKERMAN. 0 for 5. 
Professor Kittrie. 
Mr. KITTRIE. The offer of dialogue is——
Mr. ACKERMAN. Press your button. 
Mr. KITTRIE. The offer of dialogue is on the table. I don’t think 

we should just sit back and wait. I think we should be squeezing 
the Iranians as time goes on in the ways I described. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. 0 for 51⁄2. 
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In order for us to have any effect on the process of stopping a 
nuclear program, we have often talked about big carrots and big 
sticks, which I think the administration has referred to previously, 
and certainly the chairman has advocated in the past. The question 
is really the big sticks, which we have not implemented whatso-
ever. Should we be right now, as quickly as we can, ratcheting up 
critical sanctions in which we get as many international players in-
volved? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Mr. Chairman, as big a problem as the stick has 
been that Khamenei thinks our carrot is poisoned. He thinks that, 
in fact, our objective is to overthrow his regime through a velvet 
revolution. And so, therefore, he is completely unconvinced that 
doing a deal on the nuclear issue is going to bring him any benefit 
whatsoever. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. If there were big sticks in effect, if we indeed 
were able to realize a rapid implementation of sanctions that had 
a more crushing impact on their economy, does not that help us? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Our problem is he thinks we are going to keep up 
those sanctions until he goes. He thinks that our real objective is 
to get rid of him and to get rid of his system. So he thinks that 
the nuclear issue is just their latest ruse that we are using for our 
goal of a velvet revolution. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. My question is, don’t economic sanctions help the 
people in the street? 

Ms. MALONEY. Iran is a rational actor. The regime makes cost-
benefit calculations. It has reversed policy on very critical issues, 
including the decision to end the war after Khomeini inveighed 
against that for years. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Who would make that decision now? With every-
thing going on, who would make that decision now? Is there any-
body able to make that decision? 

Ms. MALONEY. The Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei. 
Mr. MILANI. I don’t think Khamenei is no longer in a position to 

make that decision. I think a clique of the Revolutionary Guards 
are as much in charge of Iran’s foreign policy as Khamenei is, and 
I think without their say, that won’t happen. Again, I think you 
have to remember there is something very unusual about the Ira-
nian people. They are the only pro-American Muslim society. We 
need to keep that in mind. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes. 
Mr. Sadjadpour? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I think the most devastating blow to the Ira-

nian economy would be a precipitous decline in oil prices. A $1 de-
cline in oil price is about $900 million lost annual revenue for Iran. 
And a country which can most effectively bring oil prices down in 
the near term is Saudi Arabia. 

Mr. RUBIN. If we are interested in diplomacy, coercion amplifies 
diplomacy. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired, and 
the gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Burton, is recognized. 

Mr. BURTON. You know, Mr. Chairman, it seems to me there is 
three avenues to solve the problem. One is a dialogue, and we have 
tried that, and it hasn’t worked. That kind of thing was tried with 
Libya, and it didn’t work. And then Ronald Reagan bombed the 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 13:59 Sep 25, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00072 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\FULL\072209\51254.000 HFA PsN: SHIRL



69

hell out of Libya, and that changed everything pretty quick. And 
when the Israelis decided to knock out the nuclear development 
program in 1982, and they were criticized for it, that changed the 
attitude of Iraq a little bit, although Saddam Hussein was still a 
lunatic. 

It seems to me that if we don’t impose sanctions immediately, 
really strong sanctions, nothing is going to change over there. And 
I would like to give you an example. Most of you are too young to 
remember, but after the Treaty of Versailles in World War I, the 
Germans weren’t supposed to have over 100,000 people in their 
military so they would never be a threat to Europe anymore. In-
stead, a man named Adolf Hitler used 100,000 people to train a 
multimillion-man army. And because we wanted to make sure 
there was peace in the world, and we were involved in trade, Rolls 
Royce engines were being sold to the Luftwaffe in Germany, and 
he built up the biggest military machine in history. And instead of 
trying to put economic pressure on Adolf Hitler, we tried to nego-
tiate with him. We tried to talk to him. We didn’t put any sanc-
tions on him. And in 1938, Lord Chamberlain went to Munich, 
came back with a piece of paper saying, ‘‘Peace in our time,’’ gave 
away the Sudetenland, and 60 million people died. 

You know, we are in the atomic age. We are in the nuclear age 
now. If we don’t deal with this now, we could see what happened 
in World War II to be child’s play. There could be millions and bil-
lions of people killed in a nuclear conflagration, not to mention the 
economic problems that would arise after you have a war in the 
Middle East, where so much of our energy comes from. So we have 
to do something now. 

I mean, all this talk is great, and I really appreciate the intellec-
tual approaches that you are talking about and how we ought to 
be talking to them and working with them. We have been trying. 
We tried, and we tried, and we tried, and it hasn’t worked. And so 
it seems to me the next thing we do is we use the hammer, and 
that is a sanction. We take the chairman’s legislation, and any 
other legislation we can come up with, get it passed, get our allies 
to work with us as much as possible, put a freeze on all their as-
sets in the United States, hammer these guys really hard right 
now; and then if that doesn’t work, and they continue with all 
these development programs, these centrifuges and everything else 
they are doing over there, then something is going to have to be 
done to stop them, because they want to destroy Israel, and they 
have said that we are not their best friend, and they don’t much 
care about doing something like that to America. This is a world 
threat in my opinion. Just one voice up here, but I think a lot of 
my colleagues share this view. 

I think it is extremely important that all sanctions be put in 
place as quickly as possible. Let them know we mean business, and 
let them know that the next stage is going to be something that 
they are not going to want to have happen. It worked with Libya, 
and I think it would work there as well. We don’t want to hurt 
those people. The people in Iran are good people. They like Amer-
ica. They dress like Americans in many cases. They try to live like 
Americans. But those guys in charge over there need to get the 
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message, and these sanctions are the way to get the message to 
them, and they need to know what is going to happen next. 

Now, Israel is threatened. A nuclear weapons program that de-
velops a nuclear capability with a delivery system threatens the 
very existence of a very small country called Israel. And they have 
nuclear weapons. Unless we do something and do it relatively 
quickly, in my opinion, we are going to see a real threat of a con-
flagration over there that nobody wants. 

And I hope you will just take what I have said to heart. I know 
you have differences of opinion. I know some of you have a much 
more pacifistic approach, a much more reasonable approach. But if 
you look at history and see what has happened in the past, you 
know that there is a real correlation between the way we treated 
what happened in World War II and what is happening right now. 
You have to let them know you mean business. You have to impose 
those sanctions, and they have to know what is coming next if they 
don’t deal with it. 

And I yield back. 
Mr. CLAWSON. Sir, if I may say that as you indicated, the pros-

pects for diplomacy are poor. Frankly, so are the prospects of re-
solving this problem through sanctions. 

Mr. BURTON. How do you know that? How do you know that? 
How do you know if we put the hammer on them as far as the bill 
that the chairman is talking about and the President would utilize, 
how do you know if we froze all their assets here in the United 
States, how do you know if we didn’t get our allies to do some of 
this that it wouldn’t work? To say that it won’t work, the people 
are out on the streets right now because of the election. You think 
if the cost of everything goes up, and the unemployment rate goes 
through the ceiling that they are not going to want to do something 
about it? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Mr. Khamenei doesn’t care much about the econ-
omy. 

Mr. BURTON. Well, he will if they are out there in the streets 
after him with guns and knives and everything else. And that is 
what is happening. That is what happens when the people feel the 
pressure from sanctions that are severe. And we can do it. Their 
assets are here. Their production of oil, their need for oil and gaso-
line. This idea—I am about out of time. But this idea that you can 
negotiate with a tyrant who sends people into the surrounding 
countries to blow themselves up because they are going to go to 
Valhalla or someplace, I mean, he doesn’t—he is a power-hungry 
man, and the only thing he understands, like any bully in a school 
yard or a world theater, is strength. And the first fist you give him 
is sanctions that are so severe that everybody feels it in that coun-
try, and then I think you will see a lot of uprising in the people. 
And then if that doesn’t work, you have to do something else. 

Chairman BERMAN. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. MILANI. Congressman, the United States negotiated with 

Hitler. The United States negotiated with Stalin. The United 
States, President Nixon unilaterally began negotiations with Mao 
Zedong that was personally responsible for the death of 30 million 
people and 10 million people during the Cultural Revolution. The 
fact that these are despots and dictators does not mean that we 
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should not negotiate with them. It means we should not allow them 
to be dictators. 

A unilateral United States sanction helps Rafsanjani, Khamenei, 
and the regime, and it will because there is China out there. There 
is Russia out there. There is Venezuela out there. These guys have 
created an international brotherhood of despotism. You are not 
working in isolation. Germany, the United States ally, just sold 
$700 million of the most sophisticated equipment for censoring peo-
ple and beating up people. Well, stop those, and you will stop the 
regime. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman who was around 
for the signing of the Treaty of Versailles has expired. 

Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t know how you 

follow that, the Versailles Treaty. When was the Versailles Treaty 
tried? 

I guess, Mr. Milani, you know, I understand the hammer. I guess 
let me pose this question again to the panel, but let me start with 
Dr. Milani, because I think I agree with what he was going to say. 
The issue is, from where I see it, if we use the hammer, is there 
a likelihood that the nationalist impulse among the Iranian people 
will rally and support the current government? 

Mr. MILANI. I think if the Iranian people feel like the nation is 
under assault, if there is a military strike, I would be extremely 
surprised if people don’t rally around the regime. That is why I 
think a military option in this current situation is the only thing 
that will save this tyrannical triumvirate that has seized power. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But I am going to the tough sanctions, the kind 
of sanctions that were being described by my friend from Indiana. 

Mr. MILANI. I think Patrick Clawson is right, Khamenei does not 
want to negotiate. To start negotiating with the United States is 
the end of his regime. We have to make him an offer he can’t 
refuse. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. What is that offer? 
Mr. MILANI. The offer is we are willing to sit and talk with you 

unconditionally on every issue, human rights, nuclear——
Mr. DELAHUNT. The so-called grand bargain. 
Mr. MILANI. Not a grand bargain. In fact, I have argued in my 

paper that the grand bargain is a good bargain for the regime. The 
regime says, give me security, I will make a promise that I won’t 
make the bomb. If you buy that, I have a bridge in San Francisco 
to sell you. This is a regime that lies to its own people; it is going 
to lie to you. 

That is not good enough. Talk with them the way Ronald Reagan 
talked to the Soviet Union. He talked about nuclear in the morn-
ing; he talked about human rights in the afternoon. Shultz is sit-
ting a few doors from my office, and he mastered the process of ne-
gotiating with murderous, tyrannical regimes. The U.S. knows how 
to do this. The U.S. has successfully done this. This is not a super-
power. These are—as he said, this is thugs, this is the Soprano 
family ruling a country. And it is not that difficult to talk to the 
Sopranos, but you can’t do it through empty threats, and you can’t 
do it through threats that they can bypass when they have China 
and Russia. 
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Mr. DELAHUNT. In other words, you can’t do it by way of unilat-
eral sanctions. It has to be multilateral sanctions to be effective to 
get their attention. 

Dr. Maloney? 
Ms. MALONEY. I would just add that I think this is one of the 

problems with the Refined Petroleum Sanctions Act, which is that, 
one, you will conceivably split the people from the regime. Iran can 
withstand a cut-off of refined products. The people who will suffer 
are those without access. There is an inordinate amount of smug-
gling that goes on in this part of the world, and the regime and 
those with access to power will probably have plenty of gasoline. 
It is the kids in the street, it is the people who earn their living 
driving a taxi cab in their off hours who will suffer, and they may 
not blame the regime, they may well blame us. But the larger prob-
lem is this issue of unilateral versus multilateral. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Is that the core of the problem that we have? 
Ms. MALONEY. Absolutely. And I think this is where we have a 

potential opportunity here, because we typically—our diplomacy is 
focused on Russia first and then dealing with China secondarily as 
a country that will follow Russia’s lead on this particular set of 
issues. They have very different interests at stake. The Chinese de-
pend upon energy sources from the gulf. This is why they are so 
interested in Iran. They are investing in Iran for the long term. 
They are signing a lot of deals. They are not actually putting a lot 
of money into the country. And this is because they are trying to 
secure a place. 

What they need to understand is that Iran is in a period of flux, 
and that as they seek to secure a long-term position in Iran, they 
need to be doing so with an eye to the fact that the structure of 
power is changing and is likely to change further. We can have 
that kind of a conversation. We may well be able to begin to get 
the Chinese to appreciate the power and utility of sanctions, and 
that would have much more influence on the regime’s outlook and 
the regime’s decision making than sanctions that are largely tar-
geted toward the population. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Clawson? 
Mr. CLAWSON. So far I see no evidence whatsoever that the pub-

lic opinion in Iran has blamed the economic problems of the coun-
try on sanctions. Quite the contrary, the blame has been on the re-
gime for its hard-line policies that isolate Iran from the rest of the 
world. And so we are in the exact obverse situation we are in in 
Cuba, where the regime has been successful in blaming its prob-
lems on sanctions. In Iran, by the contrary, problems——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Has the Iranian Government made the effort to 
ascribe their economic woes to the existing sanctions? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Not very much, and when it does, it usually blows 
back in their own face, because the response from the populace is, 
then why are you adopting these stupid policies that are isolating 
us from the world? It is the same regime which cuts off the Inter-
net which cuts Iran off economically from the rest of the world. The 
people of Iran blame the hard-line government for cutting Iran off 
economically, socially, culturally from the rest of the world. That 
is the big issue in Iran. Do you want to be part of the world, or 
don’t you? And we are on the side of the angels. 
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me—my time is running out. If a tough sanc-
tions legislation as proposed by the chairman should come out of 
the committee, would you recommend that the sanctions be manda-
tory, or should discretion be vested in the executive in terms of 
their application so to allow for, if you will, a more agile response? 

Mr. CLAWSON. One has to have confidence in an administration 
when one provides it with that kind of authority, because there is 
a long history of administrations——

Mr. DELAHUNT. That is neither a yes nor a no. 
Mr. CLAWSON. I have modest confidence in the administration, so 

my answer is yes. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. So it is a kind of yes. 
Ms. MALONEY. Unless you are prepared to sanction China, you 

have to provide some sort of waiver authority to the administra-
tion. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. Dr. Milani, yes or no, please. 
Mr. MILANI. I don’t think unilateral sanctions work. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. You don’t think they work, so you are a no. 
Sir? Karim? 
Chairman BERMAN. I think——
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I will say one word. 
Chairman BERMAN. One word. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. We should defer to the opposition themselves 

instead of trying to decide for them here from Washington. 
Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. Rohrabacher, your choice, 2 minutes now or 7 minutes when 

we come back? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. How about 5 minutes now? 
Chairman BERMAN. You will do it without me. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. That is fine. Let us just go very quickly. 
Number one, this has been a great panel. And let me associate 

myself with Dr. Rubin. We will not—dialogue means nothing un-
less there is force behind it, especially with tyrants and gangsters, 
which we are dealing with. For the record, the United States needs 
to act rather than just talk. And even in terms of what we are say-
ing has been wrong in the last 12 months. We actually—what we 
have been saying portrays us as weak. Apologizing to a tyrant, 
apologizing to people who murder their own people is not taken as 
something that, oh, that must be sincere; now we can negotiate 
honestly with this person because he has apologized. 

I would hope that this administration breaks out of this psycho-
logical mind-set that it has got in terms of America as the cause 
of all the problems of the world, and the suffering can be drawn 
back to some mistake America made 30 or 40 years ago. Let me 
note that we did not overthrow communism, we did not defeat com-
munism without a major conflagration by simply using words. 

And I certainly appreciate the witness who suggested that Ron-
ald Reagan knew how to talk to the Soviet Union, because he not 
only talked, he acted. And that is the basis of my question here. 
We can do more than just sanctions. It sounds like to me that what 
we have been presented, well, we have economic sanctions, or we 
talk to them, or we just don’t engage. Well, what about the other 
option that has been very successful with the Orange Revolution in 
Ukraine and other revolutions, and especially the overthrow of So-
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viet communism, in that we should have covert support for those 
elements within a dictatorship, in this case Iran, so that they will 
have the material well-being and the where-for-all to take on that 
government themselves? Could an operation of covert support work 
in Iran? And just very quickly down—first Mr. Rubin, yes, sir. 

Mr. RUBIN. Well, with regard to President Reagan, one oppor-
tunity we missed with Iran was in December 2005, when we 
missed a Lech Walesa Gdansk moment, when for the first time in 
the Islamic Republic, an independent trade union formed among 
Iranian bus drivers. If we are going to make the Iranian Govern-
ment more accountable to its people, we should certainly—and we 
can most certainly join with the Europeans in this—voice a great 
deal more support for independent trade unions in Iran like we did 
in Poland. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let us note this. 
Chairman BERMAN. Dana, I am going to——
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Can I come back? 
Chairman BERMAN. You absolutely can come back. And when we 

come back, I do want—I am going to use the chairman’s preroga-
tive to explain what I think is a slight misunderstanding of my 
idea of the strategy of my legislation. And—but after Ms. Woolsey, 
who is going to take the chair, because she would rather talk to 
you than make the first of the series of five that we are now on. 

We will recess probably for about 25 or 30 minutes. Talk among 
yourselves. But we intend to come back and finish this, and we 
very much appreciate your indulging our little problem we have 
with votes on the House floor. 

Ms. Woolsey. 
Ms. WOOLSEY [presiding]. I thank you. We are going to have one 

more question. That is my question, because I can’t come back. 
Thank you, panel. You have been so interesting. I couldn’t be-

lieve it was 7 minutes for each of you. You were wonderful. 
We talked about pro-American Islamic society. So anybody can 

answer this, but this is a huge—I have got a couple really big ques-
tions. I am going to ask them both, and then you can answer as 
you want, and then I will go vote. 

Are the young people, are the women that are part of the resist-
ance part of this pro-American Islamic society, or is it just my gen-
eration and not your generation? Dr. Maloney, those of us—and, 
Dr. Clawson, those of us that have been around a long time, is it 
only people like us? That is one question. 

The other question is—and I was very concerned about this when 
I was, you know, supporting in my heart the opposition and cheer-
ing them along, but when it gets to modifying the system as being 
the core reason for the opposition at this point, how will that 
change the uranium enrichment program? Will it be that different? 

So those are my two questions. 
Mr. MILANI. What was the second question? 
Ms. WOOLSEY. I can’t hear you. 
The second one was about the modification of the system being 

the goal, and how will that change the uranium enrichment pro-
gram and their cause? 

Mr. CLAWSON. If I may address the second question. As Karim 
Sadjadpour has often said, everybody in Iran wants a nuclear pro-
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gram so long as it doesn’t have a cost. But it does have a cost, and 
if the cost of the nuclear program is isolation from the world, that 
is not a cost which those in the protest movement are prepared to 
see their government pay. And so if this protest movement is suc-
cessful, there is excellent prospects that we can resolve the nuclear 
impasse, because the debate in Iran is not should we have a nu-
clear program or not, the debate in Iran is should we connect with 
the outside world. Khamenei’s answer is no. And the protest move-
ment’s answer is yes. If the price of connecting with the outside 
world is compromising on the nuclear program, those in the protest 
movement would say pay that price. 

Ms. WOOLSEY. All right. That gives me hope. 
Dr. Maloney? 
Dr. Milani. 
Mr. MILANI. On the question of enrichment, we have actually an 

empirical answer to your question. There is a poll. Almost 90 per-
cent of the Iranian people in that poll conducted by an American 
group——

Ms. WOOLSEY. That we trust so much. 
Mr. MILANI [continuing]. That we trust—in the poll almost 90 

percent of the people said that Iran should provide adequate guar-
antees to the United States and the rest of the world that its nu-
clear program is peaceful, and then continue the program in co-
operation with the West. In other words, 90 percent of the people 
don’t want this confrontational path that the regime has taken. 
And I think a disproportionate number of the Iranian youth and 
women, the women’s movement are also pro-West, prodemocracy, 
pro-United States. 

Ms. WOOLSEY. Okay. Dr. Maloney? 
Ms. MALONEY. I will answer the first question for the most part 

because I don’t disagree with what Patrick has said or, frankly, 
what Abbas has just said. But in terms of the views of women and 
youth, I spent a little bit of time in Iran, not recently. Karim has 
spent more time and more recently. None of us were there during 
the protests, but I will tell you that the general sentiments of the 
Iranian people as expressed to Americans who visit is almost uni-
formly positive. Whether you are at the Ministry of Islamic Guid-
ance, or whether you are simply walking down the street, you be-
come something of a rock star if you are an American. And I think 
that sentiment has continued. It doesn’t always correspond to simi-
larly positive feelings toward the U.S. Government or toward U.S. 
policies. But there is a general appreciation for American culture, 
American history, a respect for American ideals, and a hunger that 
is widespread and infects the Basij as well as the pro-Western 
youth as much. 

Ms. WOOLSEY. People to people they like us still. 
Ms. MALONEY. Exactly. 
Ms. WOOLSEY. Okay. Mr. Sadjadpour? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would group together the two questions by 

saying that I think the vast majority of not only the Iranian popu-
lation, but also the Iranian political elite behind closed doors recog-
nize that this ‘‘death to America’’ culture of 1979 is absolutely 
bankrupt today. And it has really brought nothing but economic 
malaise and political and social repression. And I think that in-
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cludes the reform movement, the opposition as well. And I think 
that a changed orientation toward the United States and toward 
the Middle East peace process would result if this opposition move-
ment ever came to office. And I think it would also change the ori-
entation of the nuclear disposition as well. 

Ms. WOOLSEY. Okay. Thank you. 
Dr. Rubin? 
Mr. RUBIN. I tend to agree, but with the cautionary note that ul-

timately it is the guys with the guns that control things. The Ira-
nian people aren’t the impediment. And then the dialogue-to-dia-
logue exchanges, we still don’t get to the main issues of concern to 
U.S. national security, which is what is going on within the Islamic 
Revolutionary Guard Corps, which certainly is not as pro-American 
as ordinary Iranian people. 

Ms. WOOLSEY. Professor. 
Mr. KITTRIE. Your excellent question about the Iranian people, I 

think, goes to the issue of what would be their response to en-
hanced U.S. sanctions? There was an implication by a number of 
the panelists that, in fact, enhanced U.S. sanctions might lead the 
Iranian people to blame the United States, be a ‘‘rally around the 
flag’’ kind of effect for the regime. 

I disagree. From what I have seen, I think you can look at the 
example of Under Secretary Levy’s sanctions that have had a sig-
nificant impact, and the Iranian people are blaming the regime for 
their economic problems. If you look specifically at IRPSA, the Iran 
Refined Petroleum Sanctions Act, you know, what happened in 
2007 when the Iranian regime had to ration fuel, people rose up 
against the regime. They would have to ration fuel again if IRPSA 
went into effect. The BBC has called such a step dangerous for the 
government of an oil-rich country like Iran, where people think 
cheap fuel is their birthright. Squeezing Iran’s gasoline imports 
would remind the Iranian people that instead of choosing to invest 
in improving refining capacity to meet Iran’s growing demands——

Ms. WOOLSEY. Okay. Thank you. I do have to go vote also. Thank 
you very much for taking this extra time. 

The committee is in recess briefly. We have four more votes after 
this one. So thank you again. 

[Recess.] 
Chairman BERMAN. The committee will come to order. 
I am going to use the chairman’s prerogative. I have cut a deal 

with Mr. Rohrabacher, so I can use my prerogative, and he can get 
an extra 1 or 2 minutes. 

Just to clarify some of the questions and points made, I think, 
regarding the strategy here, I think it is good to get those on the 
record. First, I believe assets of the Iranian regime have been fro-
zen in the United States since 1979. Now, I like ‘‘The Producers’’ 
as a play, but I think you can’t keep selling 1,000 percent of this. 

So, secondly, with a few exceptions—and I am actually surprised 
to hear the notion of the level of bilateral trade between U.S. and 
Iran. But with a few exceptions, we pretty much have a ‘‘unilateral 
embargo,’’ a comprehensive set of sanctions. I don’t know if that 80-
fold increase in trade is all pistachio nuts, carpets—well, the big 
thing was we have exempted food and medicine from all embar-
goes. And if you want to challenge that issue, I think, okay, but 
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let’s clarify that that has to be—I like pistachios, but that would 
not account for an 80-fold increase in trade. So it must be the food 
and medicine exemption. 

Mr. CLAWSON. Mr. Chairman, if you will allow me, it was 90 per-
cent wheat, U.S. sales of wheat to Iran. 

Chairman BERMAN. Ah, yes. We used to do that to Iraq, I re-
member. 

Third, Dr. Rubin earlier talked about you have a plan A, and you 
better have a plan B and a plan C and a plan D. My legislation 
I view as plan C. 

Plan A is to make it clear that, whether it is bilaterally or multi-
laterally, the United States is prepared to engage with the leader-
ship of Iran. That, I think, the President has made clear in many 
different times, in many different fora. And, as we have talked 
about earlier, it hasn’t been responded to. 

Plan B is the issue of international sanctions. No one can argue 
with a straight face that unilateral sanctions are anywhere near as 
effective as tough international sanctions. And there are key play-
ers that make up part of that. 

I took note of the fact that what had been a timeline on the en-
gagement of the end of the year became a move to an assessment 
of plan A at the G–20 in late September. And, presumably—I know 
the groundwork is being laid for a plan B now. It is my belief that, 
at the summit, the single longest time spent discussing any subject 
in the meetings between President Obama and Medvedev and 
Prime Minister Putin was the subject of Iran. And I believe other 
efforts are going on, as well. 

Plan C, for me, it isn’t that my bill is unilateral sanctions by the 
legislation we have. There are already unilateral sanctions. These 
are extra territorial unilateral sanctions, which I am talking about 
some time in the early fall marking up in this committee and mov-
ing out. 

And there is an aspect of this that can have an impact if it is 
actually enforced by an administration, because it does force some 
critical companies to choose between doing business with the 
United States and people involved with the sale of refined petro-
leum products or investments in the energy sector or increasing 
Iranian refining capacity. It requires these companies to choose. 

Other countries hate those sanctions, but sometimes, in the con-
text of their hatred, it makes them more open if they think we are 
seriously moving down that road toward considering taking the 
international sanctions issue more seriously. So it is in that context 
that I have proposed this bill and have the timeframe I had. 

And, with that, I am happy to recognize the gentleman from 
California, Mr. Rohrabacher, for 5 minutes. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And, 
again, let me congratulate you on choosing an excellent group of 
witnesses today. 

Each and every one you has made a contribution to my under-
standing of what is going on. And I hope that people read your tes-
timony who weren’t here. 

Especially, of course, Dr. Rubin, I already congratulated you, be-
cause I think that some of the fundamentals that you talked about 
were very clear and very to the point. And they are truisms that 
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need to be recognized if you are going to have any real influence 
in this world. 

Theorizing and philosophizing will get someone nowhere when 
dealing with a gangster or a tyrant. And soft talk—and if I had any 
criticism of this administration, it has been the soft talk. And soft 
talk does no good, even if you have a big stick. If you talk softly 
or if you apologize, it will be taken as a sign of weakness. And I 
believe that is what has happened with the current administration 
and those goons that control the Iranian people. 

Tough condemnation of human rights violations and aggressive 
vocal support for the cause of freedom can have an impact. Speak-
ing too softly to tyrants certainly will have a negative impact, but 
speaking aggressively and condemning tyranny can actually have 
a positive impact. So weak remarks are likely, as I say, to be seen 
as weakness. 

Now, to Ronald Reagan, who was mentioned, he knew how to do 
it. Well, he used tough rhetoric, and I am very grateful that I had 
the opportunity to work with President Reagan for 7 years. I was 
one of his senior speechwriters. But let me note that it wasn’t just 
the rhetoric. It was also that Ronald Reagan had acting programs 
that he personally had approved, covert operations, to weaken the 
Soviet Union. 

And so our choice isn’t, as Mr. Burton might have been mistak-
enly interpreted as saying, we need to have military action or 
threaten military action. We don’t need to do that. There are other 
actions that can take place, which leads me to the question for the 
panel. 

Number one, do you think that freezing the bank accounts of the 
mullahs who have robbed their people of hundreds of millions, if 
not billions, of dollars would have an impact, number one? 

Number two, should we have the covert support, which we have 
not been? And do you believe that, had we over these last 10 years 
been providing covert support, which would have given money and 
other type of financial support behind those people within the Ira-
nian society, the young people, the other nationalist elements there 
that oppose the mullah dictatorship, would that have made an im-
pact, as it did with the Soviet Union when we supported solidarity 
and we supported various pro-freedom elements within the Soviet 
bloc? 

So those are my two questions about freezing the assets—and, 
for the record, I think that the United States should, right now, 
step forward, find out where that money is, and freeze the bank ac-
counts of every one of those mullahs who run their country with 
an iron fist. 

And, number two, if we are going to succeed, we need to support, 
not just vocally, the cause of freedom in Iran, but we need to sup-
port those people who are struggling on the ground so they know 
they have outside support. Would that make a difference? 

Right on down the line, very quickly. 
Mr. CLAWSON. Interesting indications suggest that there have 

been significant amounts of money transferred by some of those 
mullahs to Europe in the last 2 months. And I would hope that we 
could help provide European governments with information about 
this. 
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There is some considerable interest to Europe in freezing money 
along the lines you described for human rights reasons and also for 
banning their travel. Because a number of those people, especially 
their family members, go to Europe on a regular basis on shopping 
trips. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. And the second part of it, very quickly, be-
cause we only have a little bit of time, would covert support—for 
example, the union that was mentioned already—unions and other 
religious groups, other national groups and other student groups, 
would that have a chance at succeeding? And could it have already 
succeeded had we done so 10 years ago? 

Ms. MALONEY. To the first question, let me just say that, obvi-
ously, there are no bank accounts of regime officials in this coun-
try. We would need cooperation from Europe, and particularly from 
the Gulf, from Dubai, where much of the regime’s money is banked. 

And if we had a blanket frozen order, what we would likely do 
is pick up accounts associated with Hashemi Rafsanjani, who is, of 
course, now a de facto leader of the opposition. So it would have 
to be somewhat targeted in the way that we did that. 

In terms of covert support, I think that would be disastrous. It 
would be exactly the wrong lesson to take from what we have just 
seen on the streets. Iranians want an authentic opposition move-
ment. They don’t want our money; they don’t want our involvement 
in what they see as an indigenous movement. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. And you know that—just for the record, the 
only time any revolution has ever worked against tyrants, includ-
ing the American Revolution, they had outside support, especially 
the Orange Revolution. 

Ms. MALONEY. Not in 1979. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, in——
Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentlemen has expired. 
The gentlelady from Texas, Ms. Sheila Jackson Lee, is recognized 

for 7 minutes. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for this 

hearing. And courtesies have been extended by the members, pri-
marily the members of this panel, for giving us your insight. 

Many of us are reminded of the apartheid fight in South Africa, 
when those who loved South Africa dearly rose and asked for sanc-
tions by the world. Bishop Tutu, whose love of his country can 
never be challenged, felt compelled to stand in the eyes of the 
world and ask that his nation be condemned. 

I believe it is important to stand in the eyes of the world in soli-
darity with what has to be one of the most provocative expressions 
of opposition in Iran for a very long time. I stand in solidarity. I 
believe individual voices of this country should be raised continu-
ously. I make a plea to our nongovernmental organizations to take 
up this cause. 

Today, I want to salute entertainers who are now on a starvation 
strike, artists who typically are called, in many instances, ‘‘soft,’’ 
whose voices we may not know here in the United States, but are 
clearly raising their ire. 

So my questions go to this whole world attitude, and where is the 
outrage? Where are the voices? Where is the United Nations? 
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It is difficult to promote sanctions when you think of what could 
happen to the most vulnerable and children. So I am going to start 
with those questions. 

One, where is the world outrage for what is occurring? And let 
me pose my questions to—if I can find my list—let me start with 
Dr. Milani, if I can, on that question. 

Mr. MILANI. I absolutely share your wonder about where the 
rage is. Ahmadinejad, a Holocaust-denying anti-Semite, came to 
New York, and no more than 1,000 people went to protest his ar-
rival. There should have been hundreds of thousands of people 
demonstrating his presence there. If they had done so, he would 
not come back for more and more. 

Every time he comes back here, he gets treated like a rock star. 
He gets asked the same repeated questions about whether he, in 
fact, has denied the Holocaust, whether he, in fact, has asked for 
the destruction of Israel, and not a single serious question about 
the fate of journalists in Iran, about prisoners in Iran, about the 
Baha’is of Iran, about other religious minorities is asked. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. My time is short, and I appreciate what you 
have given us. 

Professor Kittrie, would you answer the question of sanctions? 
I come from energy country, Houston—sanctions on my domestic 

producing or domestic-owned petroleum companies. Sanctions on 
the most vulnerable, babies needing milk—what kind of story will 
come out of a sanctions regime? 

Mr. KITTRIE. Sure, thank you for your question. 
The ‘‘Iran Refined Petroleum Sanctions Act,’’ in fact, doesn’t tar-

get U.S. companies. The only companies that supply gasoline to 
Iran currently are a handful of European companies and one In-
dian company. And it is those companies that would bear the 
brunt. 

And, in fact, U.S. companies have long been cut out of, have long 
been prohibited by sanctions from selling gasoline to Iran. And I 
would think they might be supportive of leveling the playing field 
and having those European companies play by the same rules. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Let me ask Dr. Maloney, because I believe in 
free speech and equal time, on your position on the engagement 
and sanctions. 

Ms. MALONEY. On the question of this particular act? 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. World outrage, and I believe that you have ex-

pressed some question about sanctions. 
Ms. MALONEY. On the question of world outrage, I actually think 

that there has been a lot of sympathy voiced around the world by, 
as you suggest, entertainers and celebrities who are conducting 
this hunger strike in New York, rock bands—U2 has swathed their 
concerts in green. There has been a lot of interest in Iran, probably 
more interest in Iran than countries like Burma, China, elsewhere, 
where we see——

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Can you answer the question about the sanc-
tions, your position on that? 

Ms. MALONEY. Well, I think you raise an interesting point. Thus 
far, we have not heard the voices of Iranian opposition leaders call-
ing for greater sanctions, as we did here with South Africa. And 
I think that would be an important barometer to watch for. 
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Ms. JACKSON LEE. Dr. Rubin, what about her point? We have not 
heard from the activists in Iran. 

And what kind of leader would Mousavi have been? Would we 
have been more pleased with him? 

Mr. RUBIN. The presidency in Iran is more about style than 
about substance on the issues of concern to U.S. Foreign policy: 
Nuclear proliferation and terrorism. The problem is with the Revo-
lutionary Guard and with the Office of the Supreme Leader. 

With regard to sanctions and opposition, it is hard to—certainly, 
Hashemi Rafsanjani is not the opposition figure. He is widely dis-
liked inside Iran. 

The issue is that, when it comes to what has been said before 
with regard to taint, we are darned if we do, we are darned if we 
don’t, because whether we do act covertly or not, the regime media 
apparatus is going to accuse us of interference. So we might as well 
base our policy on what we believe to be correct and right. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Dr. Sadjadpour, let me just ask you this point-
ed question: Do we have a breach in this Iranian Government that 
we can build on democracy? Do we have the potential of a regime 
change? Is this sustainable? What do we need to sustain it? 

I know your position on sanctions, but there has to be some evi-
dence to you that we need a change. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. I wouldn’t use the term ‘‘regime change’’; I 
would use the term ‘‘regime transformation.’’

And, actually, on sanctions, I think that there are many mem-
bers of the opposition and the population who are actually starting 
to come around. Their views toward sanctions have changed. They 
are not in a position to publicly articulate that right now. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. They see value in it. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. They are starting to see value in it. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And do you not believe that this is a historic 

time in Iran, for the government to change? Our words may be dif-
ferent, but since I speak Americanese, ‘‘government change,’’ this 
is not a time for government change? 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. Absolutely, I think this is a truly historic mo-
ment. And I think that we shouldn’t underestimate the magnitude 
of what has transpired the last 6 weeks and, I think, what may 
continue to transpire. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. It is sustainable? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I believe that it is going to be very difficult for 

the regime to go back to the status quo ante, because sacred red 
lines have been crossed. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back my 
time. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time for the gentlelady has expired. 
The gentleman from Arizona, Mr. Flake. 
Mr. FLAKE. I thank the chairman and thank the witnesses. I was 

able to read a lot of the testimony, but I wasn’t able to hear much. 
So I apologize if I plow ground that has already been plowed. 

But the last vote on sanctions we had in this committee, I think 
it was 45 or so to one, me being the one. I am reluctant to use eco-
nomic sanctions as an instrument, in this case. I have always felt 
that the difference between Iran and some of the other countries 
that we deal with is you don’t have a population that is inherently 
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anti-American. And I am loathe to make them so. And so, I have 
heard some of the comments. I know that is a concern that many 
of you have. And if some want to elaborate on that, I would appre-
ciate it. 

And, also, first, I wanted to ask Dr. Maloney, if you will, with 
this new proposal on sanctions, it would affect some European 
countries, one Indian country you mentioned. I think we all recog-
nize that, to the extent sanctions could be effective, we have to do 
them on a multilateral basis. And that involves our European al-
lies, and we need to pull them into it. 

Would enacting these petroleum sanctions make it more or less 
likely that we could get cooperation with our European allies in a 
broader set of multilateral sanctions? 

Ms. MALONEY. I think the Europeans are coming around to the 
issue of sanctions support in a much more significant way, but it 
is still episodic, it is still very spotty across Europe. The British, 
the French are probably not too far from at least being willing to 
consider a wholesale ban on investment and trade. The Germans, 
the Italians remain in a very different place, although the human 
rights issue now changes their calculations, to some extent. 

There had been a lot of European companies that have left Iran 
of their own volition, both because of the political risks but also be-
cause of some moral suasion from the Treasury Department. And 
I expect to see more of that. 

But, obviously, to the extent that we engage in the business of 
potentially sanctioning trade partners, whether it is in Europe or 
Chinese state oil companies that are now talking to the Iranians 
about investment in their refinery sector, then we are going to 
have some repercussions. 

And I think that is why, as Chairman Berman has suggested, 
the next round, the sort of plan B needs to focus on what we can 
do multilaterally, what we can do that has the broadest inter-
national buy-in. Because that is what is going to have the greatest 
effect on Iran’s decision-makers. 

Mr. FLAKE. And that is my premise. I believe that if we want to 
be successful, we have to have that buy-in. And what I am asking, 
if Dr. Milani or somebody else wants to comment, would enacting 
this new sanctions regime, these tertiary sanctions, make it more 
or less likely that we can get that buy-in that we need?

Mr. MILANI. I would like to continue essentially what my friend, 
Mr. Sadjadpour, said. I think if you asked the Iranian democratic 
leaders inside Iran about the effectiveness of sanctions, 2 months 
ago, they would have almost universally told you that they have 
helped the regime, they haven’t helped our cause. 

But now things have changed. Things have changed in two ways. 
First, when oil was at $120, the regime found a way of circum-
venting the embargo and, in fact, benefitted from it. Revolutionary 
Guard commanders became billionaires over these illicit trades; the 
sons of these clerics that created 10,000 companies in the United 
Arab Emirates whose sole job was to get commodities into UAE 
and send them to Iran. UAE suddenly became Iran’s biggest trad-
ing partner. But now with oil at $70, with them needing about 
maybe $40 billion at least to keep the subsidies going, they are not 
going to be able to circumvent. 
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Second, the regime is now shaken to its core. And some of the 
leaders inside Iran, though they cannot yet publicly come out and 
say it, are suggesting that this sword must be held over their head 
for the regime to know that there is a limit of what it can do to 
the Iranian people and that the world is willing to stand with the 
Iranian people if the regime doesn’t back down. 

I am hearing for the first time—in fact, just before I came here, 
I talked to someone, and that was precisely the position that they 
had. And this is someone who is a very important member of the 
opposition inside Iran. 

Chairman BERMAN. Professor Kittrie, you wanted to get into this, 
I think. 

Mr. KITTRIE. Thanks, yes. 
With respect to our allies and the impact that this might have 

on them, we have seen, very interestingly, an example with Under 
Secretary Levey, who has been talking to banks all across Europe, 
and those banks have been getting out of the business of doing 
business with Iran. And there hasn’t been a rally-around-the-flag 
effect in Iran, nor have our allies particularly complained aggres-
sively. 

I think we will see the same thing if the Iran Refined Petroleum 
Sanctions Act is passed. In fact, there is just a handful of compa-
nies that supply gasoline to Iran. One of those that supplied, Brit-
ish Petroleum, already got out. When, frankly, Chairman Berman 
and Congressman Sherman and some others started making a fuss 
about this issue last fall, British Petroleum got out. 

Total, I know, I know is on the fence as to whether to get out 
or not. Reliance, the Indian company, got out for 2 months earlier 
this year and got back. These companies are on the verge of getting 
out of this business. They will get out, and I don’t think their gov-
ernments are going to make a big fuss about it. 

Mr. FLAKE. Dr. Rubin or Sadjadpour? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. Thanks for your thoughtful question, Congress-

man. 
I would say that in a couple of years of being based in Iran and 

traveling throughout the country, it was very, very rare that—peo-
ple always complained about the economic malaise, but when you 
would ask them why, they would complain about corruption and 
mismanagement. It was very, very rare that people would cite U.S. 
sanctions as the root of their economic problems. 

I would support unequivocally sanctions or prohibitions on com-
panies like Siemens Nokia, which have provided the Iranian re-
gime repressive technologies. Unequivocally, I would support that. 

And, lastly, I keep going back to this issue of oil. And I recognize 
that, you know, sanctions are something that you in the Congress 
can do. But, again, just the statistic is quite startling, that a $1 
drop in oil prices is about $900 million lost in annual revenue for 
Iran. And if we really want to hurt this regime, I think a precipi-
tous decline in oil prices would be the best way to do it. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
The gentleman from Arkansas, Mr. Boozman. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate the testimony. I think it has really been very helpful 

to help us understand what is going on. 
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I think we all agree that, certainly, there is unrest over the econ-
omy, freedoms, and the list goes on and on. I guess I don’t see any 
evidence at all, though, that with the regime change, with the cur-
rent regime change that might be coming on board, that that group 
will renounce nuclear weapons. 

Some of our allies have said that this is going to happen within 
the next 6 months, that they are right on the verge. So I believe 
in going forward vigorously with talks, sanctions, et cetera. But the 
reality is, none of that has worked in the last 5 or 6 years, and we 
are facing this very looming deadline. If Iran goes nuclear, all of 
our work on nuclear proliferation for the last decades will be down 
the tubes. 

So with that being said, I would really like for you to comment. 
I support, if Israel feels like it, it needs to defend itself based on 
what Iran has said it is going to do with nuclear weapons once it 
acquires it. I support them 100 percent if they feel like they need 
to go forward and defend themselves. 

What I would like to know from you all is what you feel like 
Hamas and Hezbollah in Iran will do in retaliation. And then, 
again, how important it is that we as a Congress, we as an admin-
istration resupply and do what it takes to help Israel during those 
very crucial hours after that happens. 

We will start with you, Professor Kittrie. 
Mr. KITTRIE. Sure. Thank you. 
You raise the option of an Israeli military strike on Iran. I mean, 

it is not a good option. Nor is a U.S. military strike on Iran a par-
ticularly good option. I certainly wouldn’t recommend them today. 
Although, on the other hand, the only thing worse than a U.S. Mili-
tary strike on Iran would be a nuclear-armed Iran. 

The challenge is that, if you go in and try and take out Iran’s 
nuclear program, you really have to do the job right. There are a 
lot of sites that are well-hidden. There are sites that we may not 
know about. And for one squadron of Israeli planes to go and drop 
a few bombs, it worked in Osirak; it may well not work with re-
spect to Iran. 

So if anybody is going to do a military strike, it would have to 
be the United States, because only the U.S. has the capacity, the 
manpower to do the job right. 

Mr. RUBIN. Well, I just have three quick points. 
The United States should not be the practice of sacrificing allies. 

That is not realism; it is just stupid. 
Two, a nuclear Iran would feel itself overconfident. And one of 

the greatest threats we have to Middle East peace and security is 
overconfidence or states not understanding the others’ red lines. 
After the 2006 Hezbollah-Israel war, the Secretary-General of 
Hezbollah, Nasrallah, said that if he had known how Israel would 
have reacted, he never would have launched the operation he did 
that started the war. The problem is, a nuclear Iran—Ahmadinejad 
and the IRGC and the supreme leader, surrounded by like-minded 
people, may be prone to overconfidence and miscalculation. 

The last point I want to make which has direct relevance to both 
the popular protests which we have seen and the issue of Iran’s 
ideology is that a lot of people say that, should Iran develop nu-
clear weapons capability, we could live with a nuclear Iran because 
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they are not suicidal. The problem is that, among certain portions 
of the people that would be in command and control, specifically 
within the supreme leader’s circle and the IRGC, there may be peo-
ple that are ideologically committed to the destruction of Israel. 

Now, should there be a popular uprising when Iran has that nu-
clear capability, they may feel they have nothing to lose, with the 
calculation that ‘‘Look, we are done for anyway. And is the United 
States or Europe really going to retaliate against an already 
changed regime?’’ Therefore, it is essential for the peace and sta-
bility in the region that Iran not be allowed to get this far in the 
first place. 

Thank you. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. And with Iran having nuclear ability, then the 

Saudis and the whole region are going to feel threatened, aren’t 
they, and also start the proliferation? We are already hearing, per-
haps, deals with Pakistan and things like that, with the Saudis. 

Mr. RUBIN. You are absolutely correct. It would be a cascade of 
instability, and the nuclear nonproliferation regime would be dead. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. Also, three quick points, Congressman. 
I would slightly disagree with Michael here, in the sense that I 

think that what we have seen from the last 6 weeks is that this 
Iranian regime is incredibly odious, but it is not suicidal. On the 
contrary, it ruthlessly wants to hold on to power. 

The second point is that the problem we have with Iran has far 
more to do with the character of the regime than its nuclear ambi-
tions. 

And the third point is that, if we bomb Iran, I feel that we could 
do serious damage to this opposition movement and alter its trajec-
tory and further entrench these odious hardliners in Tehran. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. So do you feel like Iran is serious about doing 
what it says, if they have nuclear weapons, to Israel? 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. What do they say they are going to do? 
Mr. BOOZMAN. I think they have made it clear that they don’t 

feel like Israel should exist. And Israel is probably a one- or two-
bomb country. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. Well, they have never articulated a policy of 
military destroying Israel. They articulated a policy of a ref-
erendum in Israel, which is essentially——

Mr. BOOZMAN. So, for you, that is way too far of a stretch, if you 
felt——

Mr. SADJADPOUR. Again, I would just simply reiterate that the 
problem we have with this regime, in my opinion, is the character 
of it, not its nuclear ambitions. And if we bomb the regime, we are 
going to extend its shelf life indefinitely. 

Mr. MILANI. I think, first of all, whether it is Israel or in conjunc-
tion with the United States, the United States will be blamed for 
it. No one in Iran or in the Middle East believes, whether right or 
wrong—there is, as you well know, a prevalence of conspiracy theo-
ries, where people will believe that the United States is complicit 
in it. 

I think it would be the gravest mistake Israel has made. I think 
it would be counterproductive to Israel’s security. I think it would 
be extremely counterproductive for the U.S. Thousands of U.S. sol-
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diers sit within a missile strike of Iranian soldiers and Revolu-
tionary Guards. 

And I can tell you that, if they are attacked, they will respond. 
And there will be thousands of collateral damage. They know that 
this strike might come. They have fortified their bases. They have 
taken it and put it in some of the most sensitive places under-
ground in the city of Esfahan. So you are going to have a lot of un-
fortunate collateral damage. 

Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
The gentleman from Florida, Mr. Klein, is recognized for 7 min-

utes.
Mr. KLEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you. I appreciate you all being part of this panel 

today. 
As has been stated by many of the colleagues up here and many 

of you as well, the choices of what the United States can or should 
do fall into a few different categories. I do support the notion of try-
ing, recognizing that we may not succeed and we need to have our 
plans B and C, et cetera, in place. But, certainly, in terms of the 
discussions to stage and setting up, if necessary, for what would be 
the next stage would be significant or what I would call crippling 
sanctions, which I think would be appropriate. 

I am from Florida, and I just heard recently that the company 
Vitol, the European company which apparently supplies over half 
of the refined oil to Iran, or gasoline, is constructing a $100 million 
fuel facility in Port Canaveral, Florida. 

And, again, those are the kinds of transactions and investments 
that I think the United States needs to be concerned about. And 
if we are going to have a serious conversation of creating strong 
economic impact or the effect of an impact which will cause a 
change of behavior, not only throughout the United States, because 
we have limited capacity and involvement with them, but through-
out Europe and Asia and other places. 

My question—maybe I will start with Professor Kittrie and Dr. 
Clawson—is, how responsive do you think companies like Vitol will 
be if we pass legislation in the United States which says that you 
make choices, you either do business with Iran and you don’t do 
business in the United States? How effective is that? How will a 
company like Vitol or others react to that? 

Mr. CLAWSON. One problem we have had in the past is if other 
governments, such as European governments, think that our poli-
cies are utterly inappropriate, then they would encourage their 
companies to ignore our legislation and assure those companies 
that, in fact, they will provide political and economic cover for them 
to ignore what we are doing. 

But what we have seen recently, with the actions of the Treasury 
Department, especially Stuart Levey, is that, instead, the attitude 
of European governments has been to say to European banks, 
‘‘Well, the Americans may be a bit pushy here, but they do have 
a good point.’’ And I think that that would be the attitude of a lot 
of European governments if we were to enact sanctions about re-
fined petroleum products; is that, indeed, there are a number of 
European governments, some of the most important European gov-
ernments, that are frustrated that smaller European states are 
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blocking EU action on this issue. And a number of the big Euro-
pean governments would be quite delighted to go to their compa-
nies and say, ‘‘You know, the Americans have a point here. You 
really ought to think about this one.’’

Mr. KLEIN. So your opinion is that the European governments 
may react favorably to this legislation. But, more specifically, these 
multinational businesses that are making their own decisions—
some of which are impacted by governmental authority and some 
are not. 

And I guess the question with a company like Vitol—I am just 
using them as an example, though—is, if you have millions, hun-
dreds of millions, possibly billions of opportunity to do business in 
the United States, these are behavior—they obviously have to 
weigh that against the rest of the world and what they are going 
to be doing. 

Mr. CLAWSON. Well, in a situation where your home government 
says to you, ‘‘We are going to get the Americans off your back; we 
are going to really threaten the Americans if they try to go after 
you,’’ then the company will say, ‘‘Well, we can ignore what the 
Americans are doing because we will be protected.’’ But in a situa-
tion where their home government says, ‘‘You really ought to listen 
to what the Americans are saying,’’ then the company will say, 
‘‘Uh-oh, we better change our policies.’’

And I think we are much more in that latter situation than we 
were in—the former situation is was prevailed with regard to the 
Iran-Libya Sanctions Act in the 1990s. And we are not in that situ-
ation at all now, not at all. 

Mr. KLEIN. Professor Kittrie? 
Mr. KITTRIE. Yeah, I agree with the gist of what Dr. Clawson had 

to say. I mean, we have seen, in fact, that congressional efforts 
with respect to these gasoline suppliers to Iran have already begun 
to work. British Petroleum got out of the business of supplying gas-
oline to Iran. Reliance Industries, an Indian firm, got out of the 
business of supplying gasoline to Iran for 2 months earlier this 
year. And the press reports, the trade press reports, said it was 
due to the efforts of Congressman Berman and Congressman Sher-
man, due to their letters that they wrote to the Ex-Im Bank raising 
questions about loan guarantees. 

With respect to Vitol specifically, they are a privately held Swiss 
company. They are in it to make money. If you put them to a busi-
ness choice where it is clear that they are going to lose more busi-
ness in the United States than the profit they are making in Iran, 
they are going to choose the U.S. market. 

You mentioned Port Canaveral. Frankly, Los Angeles Inter-
national Airport, LAX, buys some $600 million a year of jet fuel 
from Vitol. And if, you know, the L.A. City council that runs LAX 
puts Vitol to a choice, that by itself may be enough to get Vitol out 
of the business of supplying gasoline to Iran. 

Mr. KLEIN. Okay. And as a follow-up to the question, sanctioning 
suppliers of refined petroleum—obviously, refined petroleum is an 
important issue for Iran because of their capacity. Do you rec-
ommend this sanction? 
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Let me quickly just go down the row, if we can. United States 
Congress, do you recommend that we lead on this sanction of lim-
iting refined petroleum entering into Iran? 

Mr. KITTRIE. Oh, yes, absolutely. 
Mr. RUBIN. Yes, absolutely. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would say I am not there yet until the opposi-

tion has reached that point, but I think they are getting there. 
Mr. MILANI. I approve it in precisely the manner that the chair-

man indicated, as plan C. After plan A and B fails, then the plan 
C is certainly called for. And I think, by then, many Iranian demo-
crats will be calling for it, as well. 

Ms. MALONEY. I think, unless you have figured out a way to deal 
with the Chinese—and that would be part of your plan B, but also 
needs to be factored in here—you are likely to spark a trade war 
with the Chinese as a result of this. And I am not sure that is what 
the U.S. economy needs. So I am not in favor of it. 

Mr. CLAWSON. Give the President the authority so he can use 
this as an important part of the way that he bargains with the Chi-
nese and others for multilateral sanctions to much to the same end. 

Mr. KITTRIE. Let me just point out, China provides no refined pe-
troleum to Iran——

Ms. MALONEY. They are in talks to upgrade a number of Iranian 
refineries right now. 

Mr. KITTRIE. They are in talks to upgrade them, but currently 
they provide none. 

Mr. KLEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman BERMAN. All right, thank you. 
The gentleman from California, Mr. Royce, is recognized for 7 

minutes. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
You know, Ahmadinejad once made the comment that ‘‘I pray to 

God that I will never know anything about economics.’’ And based 
on the inflation rate at 20 percent and the official statistic now of 
30 percent unemployment, it looks like his prayers have been an-
swered. 

And the question I have is, there seems to be a growing con-
sensus that petroleum—and I know it can be a lynchpin for this 
reason. I have seen a clip of an interview in Iran of cars backed 
up for 4 hours. And one of the fellows in line who is being inter-
viewed says, ‘‘You mean this regime has millions of dollars to send 
to Hezbollah, and we are standing here in this gas line for 4 hours 
without petrol?’’

It seems to me that this would be a lynchpin in this. But I am 
wondering what else could be a chokepoint, in terms of affecting 
that kind of an attitude, creating that kind of animus. We have ex-
amined other concepts for something along the lines of a South Af-
rican-type, apartheid-type sanctions. What do you think would 
really do the trick? 

Dr. Clawson? 
Mr. CLAWSON. A ban on travel by the families of the key regime 

figures, many of whom go on regular shopping trips or other trips 
to Europe. That is something that the United States and Europe 
can act on together. These people are not interested in going to 
Moscow for shopping. They want to go to Harrods. 
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There is precedent for what we and the European Union did to-
gether with regard to the former Yugoslavia, where we, by the end, 
acting outside of the United Nations, had banned the travel of 600 
named individuals, targeting regime figures. 

Mr. ROYCE. I think that is a great concept. 
Go ahead, Doctor. 
Mr. RUBIN. Thank you very much. 
Before, it was talked about perhaps one should sanction Nokia 

and the other companies which are contributing to Iran’s ability to 
repress. You don’t need any sanction there. If the President and 
Congressmen and Senators would publicly name and shame these 
companies, it would have great effect. Generally speaking, public 
exposure of corruption is a theme which resonates inside Iran. 

And when it comes to credibility, for example, of U.S. outreach, 
oftentimes the regime will say, ‘‘Oh, what the United States is 
doing is just propaganda.’’ But instead of the Open Source Center, 
for example, simply translating and distributing national press, if 
it focuses on the local press, if it reads back verbatim, word for 
word, stories of labor movement strikes and other instances of local 
corruption, amplifies local stories into international stories, the Ira-
nian Government cannot say that that is simply external propa-
ganda, because all you are doing is reading back its own press but 
on a national level. 

Mr. ROYCE. Let me make another observation. We have Iran 
spinning 5,000 centrifuges, and I guess soon it is going to be 7,000. 
So that is reality, that is a nuclear weapons program. And Iran 
continues this relationship with North Korea. 

So let me ask a question. There has been a lot of well-docu-
mented evidence in terms of the proliferation between the two. 
India forced down that plane that was carrying, presumably, mis-
sile parts to Iran from North Korea. And we understand the North 
Korean motivation for this: It is cash. 

But let’s look at it from the other perspective, because that is 
something I don’t understand. What is Iran’s motivation for its 
technology transfer and its engagement up in North Korea? Is that 
technology, or is there something else? 

Nobody has commented on this relationship, and I just wondered 
if there is any perception as to what the incentive is on the Iranian 
side for this. 

Mr. MILANI. You know, if the regime makes the decision—and I 
don’t think they have made it yet—to go from becoming a virtual 
nuclear state to an actual nuclear state, in other words if they de-
cide to weaponize, then they also have to decide to find a way of 
delivering that weapon somewhere. They need missiles. And I 
think North Korea has been very much helping them in developing 
the kind of technology that allows them to put a warhead on and 
deliver it. 

Mr. ROYCE. So the North Korean experimentation with three-
stage ICBMs and miniaturization on nuclear warheads is some-
thing that, apparently, Iran is attempting to—is there kind of a 
consensus that that is probably the rationale for this relationship? 

Mr. CLAWSON. The North Korean rationale seems to be money. 
Mr. ROYCE. Right. That I understand. 
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Mr. CLAWSON. But the Iranian rationale, as Dr. Milani sug-
gested, is that this is a powerful way for them to get access to tech-
nology they would like. I mean, they would much rather have that 
technology from other sources, and they turned to the North Kore-
ans because they can’t find anyplace else. 

Mr. ROYCE. And the specific technology that is in question here 
are three-stage ICBMs, the long-range ICBMs, and miniaturization 
to put it on that kind of an ICBM. 

We are cutting back on our strategic defense initiative, at this 
point. It would seem like an inopportune time to do so, given not 
only North Koreans doubling down on their efforts to develop this 
capability, but the presumption now that perhaps the transfer of 
that potential capability to Iran would give the Iranians long-range 
delivery capability. 

Mr. RUBIN. Correct. 
Mr. CLAWSON. This regime has been very excited about what it 

describes as its space launch programs. And so we see every reason 
to believe that the regime is interested in developing very long-
range missiles. And that would be technology which would be ideal-
ly suited for carrying a nuclear warhead that long distance. 

Mr. ROYCE. Yes, Doctor, go ahead. 
Mr. RUBIN. Indeed, there are many reasons why we continue to 

doubt Iran’s explanation that their nuclear program is intended for 
civilian use only. It is not just their trade with North Korea for nu-
clear technology. There are a number of other factors, as well. 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman BERMAN. Thank you. The time of the gentleman has 

expired. 
The gentleman from California, Mr. Costa, is recognized for 7 

minutes. 
Mr. COSTA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
One of you mentioned earlier today, likened this regime to the 

Sopranos. If we reflect on that as an analysis, I mean, organized 
crime reached its heyday in the 1920s and the 1930s, but we spent 
another 50 years, some would argue still today, combating orga-
nized crime. I am not so sure we have the same luxury in terms 
of dealing with this regime over that kind of a time period. 

I want to move from sanctions a bit and talk a little bit about 
some of the other influences in the area. First, the other Arab 
states in the neighborhood. Are we, either formally or informally, 
using all the tools available? 

I mean, certainly, if, in fact, the result of it is a nuclear weapon 
in Iran, we know that there is going to be a reaction to that with 
the other Arab states. Are they as focused on this as we are? 

Yes, Mr. Rubin. 
Mr. RUBIN. The other Arab states are certainly, especially in the 

Persian Gulf, are very cognizant of it. The problem is that if they 
do not believe that we are serious, if they do not see an effective 
effort for sanctions and other reasons, then they will come to the 
conclusion that they have no choice but to accommodate with the 
Islamic Republic of Iran. Therefore, our intentions should go be-
yond dialogue. And I should say that organized crime wasn’t simply 
defeated by talking to them. 
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The other issue which we need to focus on is the continued pur-
suit of the Gulf Security Dialogue, which—George Bush relaunched 
an initiative that had been initiated by the Clinton administration. 
And the basis of the Gulf Security Dialogue isn’t just talk; it is to 
enable the Persian Gulf emirates on the other side of the Persian 
Gulf, the Arab states, to better defend themselves, to better imple-
ment containment. 

And this is what we had talked about before, when it comes to 
what is taught in our U.S. military academies, the DIME para-
digm, where every component should have a diplomatic, informa-
tional, military, and economic component. And when I talked about 
‘‘military,’’ I am not talking about bombing. I am talking about con-
tainment, and I am talking about deterrence. And that actually 
amplifies diplomacy, when they are all done in conjunction. 

Mr. COSTA. And you don’t think this administration is using all 
of those elements in this strategy? 

Mr. RUBIN. No, the problem with this administration, in my 
opinion, is that we are prone a little bit too much toward sequenc-
ing rather than using these multiple aspects of strategy in which 
the sanctions bill will play a part to amplify the diplomacy and to 
amplify the package as a whole. 

Ms. MALONEY. Let me just disagree with that, because I don’t 
think that, at this stage, we are in a position where we can say 
we are holding back with the Gulf states. 

The Gulf Security Dialogue, launched by the Bush administra-
tion, was, for all intents and purposes, an arms sales package, mas-
sive arms sales package, which obviously has its role in reassuring 
those states. We didn’t ask anything in response from them, in 
terms of their support either from the Iraqi Government, for exam-
ple, or their support for tougher sanctions against Iran. It was a 
gift, and I believe it served a purpose. 

This administration has been very up front in going to the Gulf 
states, talking to them about Iran, about ensuring the continuing 
defense cooperation that is an integral part of our regional strat-
egy. 

Mr. COSTA. And, on that point, to the other gentleman’s notion, 
do you think they believe that we are serious? 

Ms. MALONEY. I think they do believe that we are serious. On 
the other hand, their long-time—it predates us, predates this re-
gime in Iran—their strategy for dealing with local threats is bal-
ancing. And so they balance their relationship with the United 
States with a continuing relationship with the Iranians. 

They are not prepared to cut off their nose to spite their face. 
They are not prepared to break ties with Tehran. They are not, in 
the case of most of the smaller Gulf states, prepared to engage in 
serious economic pressure on the Iranians, because it would have 
direct and very problematic impact on their own economies. 

And so I think we have to recognize that we need to help reas-
sure them, but if we are looking to do more to pressure this regime, 
we are going to also have to ask more from the Gulf states. 

Mr. COSTA. And you think we are doing that? 
Ms. MALONEY. I don’t believe that we are there yet. I think that 

those conversations occur, but, obviously, you know, the focus of ef-
forts so far of this administration has been on engagement. But, 
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notably, obviously, Dennis Ross, who is the Secretary’s envoy for 
this issue, his very first international trip was to the Gulf states. 

Mr. COSTA. Yeah, quickly, Mr. Sadjadpour, because I want to 
move into another direction. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. I agree with Suzanne’s point. And I would sim-
ply add that I fear that many of the Persian Gulf countries, the 
smaller ones, don’t necessarily share the United States’ interest, 
meaning I think the United States would love to see a more pro-
gressive, democratic Iran emerge. I think the——

Mr. COSTA. Which is not necessarily in their interest. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. Exactly. They don’t necessarily want to see 

Iran emerge from its self-inflicted isolation. 
Mr. COSTA. And they are probably not so sure about the consist-

ency of our policy. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. Of the U.S. policy? 
Mr. COSTA. Right. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. Well, I think that, in many ways, they want to 

see the status quo ante. They want to see a beleaguered, isolated 
Iran. They don’t want to see Iran get bombed, and they don’t want 
Iran to get the bomb. 

Mr. COSTA. Well, let’s talk about internally. And I know there 
have been comments about it earlier, with regards to the elections 
and the protests since the elections. And the comments of 
Rafsanjani and some of the others seem to be rather outspoken in 
this aftermath of the election. 

Where do you think this is all going, in terms of—I mean, obvi-
ously, there seems to be a challenge for power among the council. 
And how does this play out? I mean, I think it is fascinating from 
an outsider, but we are not in the inside. And this, obviously, isn’t 
a transparent process. 

Mr. MILANI. I think there are two tracks to watch. One is the 
Mousavi track, to watch what the popular people will do, led by 
Mousavi and Khatami. And Khatami’s recent announcement that 
there should be a referendum is truly a remarkable statement com-
ing from him. 

Mr. COSTA. Is that getting reported throughout the country? 
Mr. MILANI. It is very much reported. And he has already re-

ceived literally a death threat by the Keyhan, which is a mouth-
piece of Khamenei. Shari’atmadari is the editor, and he has already 
written an editorial saying that this idea is concocted in Wash-
ington. In fact, he attributed it to a commentator here, Michael 
Ledeen. He said this idea came from Michael Ledeen. And that 
Khatami will pay a very heavy price, Khamenei also threatened. 

But in Rafsanjani’s speech, there was a very key sentence. He 
said, ‘‘Everything I am saying I am saying after consulting with 
people in those two clerical bodies.’’ Both of which he leads. 

Mr. COSTA. In other words, he has more support. 
Mr. MILANI. Absolutely. 
Mr. COSTA. If I might, one more question, Mr. Chairman? 
Chairman BERMAN. Actually, the time has more than expired, so 

I think——
Mr. COSTA. Thank you. 
Chairman BERMAN. Yeah, the time of the gentleman has expired. 
The gentleman from Texas, Mr. Poe. 
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Mr. POE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you for being here. 
I am a believer in self-determination. I commend the Iranian 

people for speaking out. I admire them for that. 
I think it should be clear that America’s quarrel is not with the 

people of Iran; it is the way they are being treated by their own 
government and run roughshod, black-booted thugs killing Iranian 
citizens on the streets. 

My concern is how we approach that from an official point of 
view. I mean, the Iranian Government blames us for all the unrest 
anyway. After the crooked elections, we took—the administration 
took I think somewhat of a soft approach on what took place over 
there, that it was unfortunate or whatever. Would it help—this is 
an opinion question for you—would it help with the issue of self-
determination if the United States was more vocal in supporting 
the people of Iran in determining their own destiny? 

Dr. Rubin, you are looking at me first, so go for it. 
Mr. RUBIN. Generally speaking, if the United States uses its 

bully pulpit in a very careful manner and talks about how we value 
freedom, we value liberty, we value the ability of elections to mat-
ter, that is very important. We should not get into the nuts and 
bolts of specific opposition figures, especially since we have a habit 
of misidentifying who the opposition figures truly are. But there is 
no reason why we should be ashamed of moral clarity. 

Mr. POE. All right. Anybody else want to weigh in on that? 
Yes. Dr. Clawson, go ahead. 
Mr. CLAWSON. Actually, the regime in Iran has been blaming the 

Europeans much more than blaming us, and particularly blaming 
the British. 

Mr. POE. They never liked the British. 
Mr. CLAWSON. Very true. But it was also intriguing, the consider-

able contrast between the statements of the Chancellor of Germany 
and the President of France with the President of the United 
States; and it is an interesting situation when we see the French 
President being much more active, supporting a stand of principle 
than the United States President. 

Mr. POE. So my question is, if we were more vocal, the bully pul-
pit, for example, idea, would that help that country have self-deter-
mination? That is my question. 

Mr. CLAWSON. Certainly the leaders like Khamenei believe that 
is the case. 

Mr. POE. All right. 
Mr. CLAWSON. And I suspect he knows his country better than 

I do. 
Mr. POE. All right. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I like Michael’s term about moral clarity. 

These themes which universally resonate of justice and freedom 
without anointing a particular party or individual I think are the 
right way to go. I think we should continue to condemn human 
rights abuses. There is even a U.S. citizen now languishing in Evin 
prison, Kian Tajbakhsh. 

And I would also add—this is in response to some of the ques-
tions earlier—that we should also try to provide the Iranians the 
means for self-determination, meaning now communications—they 
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have great difficulty communicating. Internet is down. They are 
not receiving news from the outside satellite broadcasts. Anything 
we can do to help lift that communications embargo I think would 
be a great service to them. 

Mr. POE. My next question is the protests since the election. Do 
you think that this is going to—is this a flash in the pan or is this 
going to be a continuous opposition to the government? I am not 
talking about the players, so to speak, and the different leaders. 
But is this something that is going to keep going or is this just 
something that happens in the summer? Dr. Rubin? 

Mr. RUBIN. Iran is a tinderbox, and it has been a tinderbox for 
some time. The issue is whether the Iranian Government is better 
at putting out sparks than—and if the sparks will get out of con-
trol. Some people like Rafsanjani want to preserve the regime but 
want a controlled burn. Ultimately, this is why greater U.S. atten-
tion to the state and the factions within the Islamic Revolutionary 
Guard Corps and the security forces becomes so important. 

The problem with muddle-through reform is that if you are the 
Supreme Leader—and we don’t want to engage in projection. He 
may really believe that sovereignty comes from God, not the people. 
Therefore, it doesn’t matter what 90 percent of the people think. 
Then you are not going to be responsive to the will of the people. 
The question for U.S. policy should be, how can we create a tem-
plate upon which the Iranian people can take action in their own 
hands? 

Mr. POE. Dr. Milani? 
Mr. MILANI. I don’t think this is a flash in the pan. I don’t think 

this is the 1999 student movement, where they can throw a few 
thugs and throw some students off the fourth floor and quiet it 
down. This is a much larger movement in terms of a social base; 
and it has enormous support amongst both stalwarts of the regime 
like Rafsanjani, Khatami, and the clergy. 

We haven’t talked about the clergy. Many of the most influential 
Shiite clergy have said either nothing in support of Ahmadinejad 
or have taken Ahmadinejad and Khamenei to task. They are an 
enormous force that I think indicate—their silence indicates that 
the rift is much bigger and the problem is much more serious than 
a flash in the pan. 

Mr. POE. The opposition, different factions—and without giving 
me how many you think there are, are the opposition to the gov-
ernment—are they generally united or are they independent enti-
ties all in opposition? 

Dr. Milani, what do you think? 
Mr. MILANI. I think the opposition right now is clearly united in-

side Iran around the issue of the election, around the issue of the 
fairness of the election, and around the issue of the overreach of 
Mr. Khamenei and his Revolutionary Guard cohorts in making this 
coup. The demand of the opposition is to turn this coup back and 
create a more democratic, less despotic personal government. I 
think everybody is in agreement with that. 

Mr. POE. I think the best hope for Iran, in my opinion, and the 
best for the Middle East and the United States, is a regime change, 
without going into dealing with the issue of nuclear weapons. 

And I will yield back the rest of the time that I don’t have. 
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Chairman BERMAN. Such as it is. 
The gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Scott, is recognized for 7 min-

utes. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First of all, Dr. Milani, I felt that you gave a very descriptive, 

very riveting analysis of describing the situation and the volatility 
and the precariousness that Iran is in as a result of this crisis from 
the election. But my concern is that we interpret this uprising, this 
revolt properly. And I think it would be good for us to examine why 
and examine it from the perspective of the people who are doing 
the uprising and not just automatically assume that they are rebel-
ling against what has become the standard attitude toward Israel 
or the standard attitude toward developing nuclear weapons. 

So I would like to find out from each of you to what degree is 
this crisis and this uprising and this surge for liberty and democ-
racy and the revolution against this—revulsion against the election 
returns has to do with their dissatisfaction of Iran going down a 
nuclear track and Iran’s very professed disdain for Israel? 

So if we can say that the reason they are upset is not just be-
cause it was a bad election but because we, the people of Iran, are 
not interested in pursuing a nuclear weapon—and I don’t know if 
that is the case or not—or we in Iran, the people in Iran, we are 
upset and our crisis is because we don’t like this attitude against 
Israel. 

So I would like to get your comments, and each of you, because 
these are the issues that concern us. We don’t want them to get 
a nuclear weapon. We don’t like their attitude toward Israel. What 
degree of this uprising and disdain and crisis can we take from this 
to support our two interests? 

Mr. CLAWSON. Sir, I don’t think anyone is on the street in Iran 
because of the nuclear program or because of Israel. But they are 
on the street because they would like to see Iran reintegrated back 
into the world and better connected with the world, and they don’t 
want to see their country isolated from the world. That is the issue 
for these people. And that is true about cultural isolation; it is true 
about political isolation; it is true about the difficulty of travel; it 
is true about economic isolation. They don’t want to be isolated 
from the rest of the world. 

And if in that context then being seen as supporting terrorists 
and being seen as having an unacceptable nuclear program is part 
of this isolation and much as many people in Iran who are out 
there on the streets who think it would be good for Iran to have 
nuclear weapons, if they have to give up much of the nuclear pro-
gram in order to end their isolation from the world, I don’t think 
it is going to be a tough call for them. I think they would be pre-
pared to do that. 

Mr. SCOTT. Okay. 
Mr. MILANI. I refer again to a poll that was done, a poll that was 

done by a group in Washington. It is as close to a scientific poll—
it had a flaw. It was done outside from phone. It had that flaw. But 
they talked to about 1,000 people. Fifty-two percent of those asked 
said Iran should recognize the State of Israel. Ninety percent said 
Iran should make all the necessary—give all the necessary guaran-
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tees to the West that its nuclear program is not military in return 
for scientific cooperation. 

As Patrick said, Iranians want to join the world. There are 24 
million Internet users in Iran. There are 500,000 bloggers in Iran. 
This is not a country that can be ruled by a medieval ideology that 
says I speak for God. They want that change, and they want to 
come to the rest of the world and join the 21st century. 

Chairman BERMAN. Dr. Maloney wants to respond. 
Ms. MALONEY. Let me jump in and just add that I am from Bos-

ton, so I live by the maxim that all politics are local. To what I can 
interpret—obviously, none of us were in Iran for the protests, so we 
are all looking through the glass darkly—most Iranians were pro-
voked to take action that they haven’t taken in the past because 
of the simple outrage of the just blatant rigging of the election. And 
this speaks to how important the electoral process is for Iranians, 
how important the tradition, this 100-year-old tradition of constitu-
tionalism is in this country and how even elections that were never 
fully free and fair provided a voice for Iranians that they valued. 
And when that was taken away from them, they were prepared to 
go to the streets in a way they never have before. 

Mr. SCOTT. Okay. Yes. 
Mr. RUBIN. I would certainly agree that all politics are local. The 

issues here are both the Iranian people and the United States Gov-
ernment face a common adversary in the Iranian state security ap-
paratus, albeit for different reasons and different interests. 

That said, we have seen protests over the years. The teachers 
union protesting in Tehran under the banner ‘‘forget about Pal-
estine and think about us.’’ In 2006, there were protests when the 
Tehran government wanted to send money to Lebanon after the 
2006 war. This is one of the reasons why I do think it is essential 
that the United States doesn’t miss another Lech Walesa moment 
and we do support the growing and nascent independent trade 
union movement inside the Islamic Republic of Iran in order to 
force the Iranian regime to become more accountable to its people. 
It is in both our interests and theirs. 

Mr. SCOTT. And my final remark is that I hear this, but, on the 
other hand, you are saying for the United States not to get in-
volved. I think that was the consensus before we left to go to vote. 
It was stay away. I mean, don’t interfere at all. 

Mr. RUBIN. That is not—so there is no consensus. 
Mr. SCOTT. Oh, you were the only one then. 
Mr. RUBIN. I don’t know. 
Mr. SCOTT. Wasn’t that the consensus, that our best deal here is 

to allow this thing to work out? 
Chairman BERMAN. There was a majority view of let the Iranian 

people own this, not us. That may have been a consensus view. But 
the notion of detachment totally may not have been a consensus. 

Mr. RUBIN. Correct. 
Mr. CLAWSON. I think we probably all support Michael’s call for 

an endorsement of moral clarity and principles. We would all say 
that we should be actively supporting our principles, not just 
things we see in the G–8 statement and so on. 

Chairman BERMAN. I think the time of the gentleman has ex-
pired. 
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The gentleman from New Jersey. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman BERMAN. Mr. Smith. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you for assembling an excellent panel and for 

an outstanding hearing, which has brought a lot of clarity to this 
debate. So I thank each of our witnesses for your testimony. 

A few years ago, I read a very disturbing and a very insightful 
book by Edwin Black called, ‘‘IBM and the Holocaust.’’ In his heav-
ily footnoted book, the author points out that, beginning in the 
early 1930s, Nazi Germany was significantly aided and abetted in 
its plan of conquest and genocide by IBM and its subsidiaries. IBM 
helped Hitler to create the Hollerith punch card technologies to 
identify Jews so they could be targeted for asset confiscation, de-
portation, ghettoization, slave labor, and finally extermination. 

And the question was often asked, where did Hitler get all the 
names? Well, IBM provided that and helped the Nazis develop that 
capability. 

It is well-known today that certain governments are using mod-
ern technology, including technology from the United States, to vio-
late fundamental human rights. We have had several hearings in 
this room on the shameless collaboration of certain Internet giants, 
from Google to Yahoo and others, in aiding and abetting the Chi-
nese dictatorship. As a matter of fact, I have introduced legislation, 
the Global Online Freedom Act, which is designed in part to compel 
at least transparency as to what they are doing; and hopefully we 
will mark that up soon or some day. 

On June 22nd, the Wall Street Journal reported that Siemens—
and a couple of our distinguished witnesses have already made 
mention of that—and Nokia during the latter half of 2008 provided 
the Iranian regime with the capability not only to block commu-
nication but also to monitor it and to gather information about in-
dividuals and to alter that information in order to spread 
disinformation. This sophisticated system, which the Wall Street 
Journal characterized as the world’s most sophisticated system for 
controlling and censoring the Internet, was used, as we all know, 
to suppress the uprising after the fraudulent elections. 

On the same day, the Wall Street Journal reported that Siemens, 
again enabling the Iranian Government, had reported that the 
company expected to land some $21 billion worth of stimulus con-
tracts globally, of which some $8 billion would come right from the 
United States. And, as we know, several California politicians and 
Iranian human rights advocates are trying to pressure that Sie-
mens not be awarded hundreds of millions of dollars in sales at the 
L.A. Metropolitan Transportation Authority, which I think sends a 
very clear message; and I hope they succeed. 

But I would deeply appreciate—since there is so much stimulus 
money in this country and abroad in the pipeline, that money is 
almost assuredly going to be spent—what your views would be on 
limiting those dollars from going—as we can; hopefully, other coun-
tries will do the same, which would be my view—to companies like 
Siemens. 

Because the complicity with the Iranian crackdown obviously 
hasn’t stopped. You know, the communications center continues 
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and e-mails are being interrupted every day. Information is being 
gleaned from it and used in a repressive way by the regime. 

I would appreciate all of your thoughts on that. Should we limit 
our stimulus money or other contracts as well to companies like 
Siemens? 

Mr. MILANI. First of all, a point of clarification. I wrote a letter 
to the office—the MTA office objecting to it and threatened that I 
would write a letter to the editor in the L.A. Times. I got a letter 
back saying that they are not about to give Siemens anything, that 
the deal is something else, and it is with a different company. 

But I 100 percent agree. I think it would send an incredible mes-
sage to the Iranian people if you could sanction a company like Sie-
mens. If people in Iran learn that companies that are complicit in 
this regime’s crimes get punished, that would be the most invig-
orating message that that democratic movement can hear. 

Now whether it is possible to do it or not, you folks know that 
much better than I do. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would just simply second Abbas’ comments 
and say I would also unequivocally support a prohibition of repres-
sive transfers of technology to regimes like Iran; and I think it 
would send a wonderful signal if Siemens, Nokia—McAfee is an-
other company—would be censured and punished for this. 

Ms. MALONEY. Let me just at least suggest an additional or even 
alternative route, which is that, you know—and I am not a tech 
person, but I think one of the difficulties with dealing with tech-
nology is it is constantly evolving. And whatever we preclude the 
Iranians from getting today, they will be able to develop or get 
their hands on. And I would suggest that the bulk of our efforts 
in this regard should be focused on finding alternative ways for 
Iranians to communicate and providing that to them to the extent 
that we can. 

I know that there are a lot of people with Internet expertise and 
particularly in the Iranian American community in California who 
have already begun talking about this, and there were likely efforts 
under way even before June 12th. But, you know, providing mecha-
nisms for Iranians to communicate with one another that evade 
whatever technology their government is able to get its hands on—
because, you know, we may block Siemens, but we may not be able 
to block the Chinese and Russians, who can provide similar tech-
nology. 

Mr. KITTRIE. I agree wholeheartedly with the gist of what you 
are saying. 

I also happen to think that we should be looking to help the Ira-
nians find other ways of communicating. But the fact of the matter 
is that there are certain technologies that are cutting edge. There 
was a study recently, two-thirds of Iranian industry depends heav-
ily on German machinery. If Germany stopped exporting, stopped 
servicing that machinery, the Iranians wouldn’t be able to turn 
to—you can’t just put a Russian part in a German machine. 

I think it is a great idea that we put companies to a choice be-
tween the United States market and the Iranian market, and then 
we consider doing that as well with the stimulus funds. I think 
that would be a very powerful tool. 
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Mr. RUBIN. I also agree with the gist, in addition to which we 
don’t need to enact any legislation for the White House to become 
much more active in naming and shaming these companies. 

The other point I would make—and I concur with Dr. Maloney 
with regard to providing independent media. I would note that 
while in the previous administration the Iran Democracy Fund was 
quite controversial, the plurality of money in that went to Radio 
Free Europe and Voice of America’s television and radio; and it is 
important that that not be withdrawn. 

Chairman BERMAN. I thought it went to polling. 
Mr. RUBIN. The Iran Democracy Funds. 
Chairman BERMAN. Yeah. 
Mr. RUBIN. Oh. 
Chairman BERMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired, and 

the gentleman from——
Well, first, I want to say people here are grandfathered in. Any-

one else who straggles in now, not going to be recognized. At some 
point, we have to show some mercy to the panel and to the chair-
man. 

Mr. Ellison. In other words, Ellison, Pence, Sherman, Berman, 
and Costa for 1 minute each. Mr. Ellison. 

Mr. ELLISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and thank you to the 
panel. 

Given that President Obama’s projection in terms of when nego-
tiation or engagement will have run its course as being September 
was before the new political situation we see with the election, do 
any of you think that we might delay that deadline and sort of take 
that deadline off the table and sort of begin counting, if ever we 
want to do that counting, after the political environment has set-
tled down? Mr. Rubin? 

Mr. RUBIN. Very quickly, the issue isn’t just the deadline. The 
issue is that neither the Obama administration nor the Clinton 
State Department has not indicated the metrics by which they are 
going to judge that engagement. 

Mr. ELLISON. Yeah, Mr. Rubin, that is a good point. But I only 
got 7 minutes. So is there anybody who wants to answer the ques-
tion I asked? 

Mr. CLAWSON. The problem we face is that the nuclear program 
is advancing; and if we let this issue slide until the dust settles, 
we have got a real problem, especially with our Israeli friends, who 
are already very nervous. 

Mr. ELLISON. I will take that as a no. 
Mr. CLAWSON. I am saying we are stuck between a rock and a 

hard place. Because it is going to be very—I would agree with my 
colleagues that engagement now is tough to do and that there is 
much reason to wait for the dust to settle. However, hopefully, that 
is not nuclear dust. And the problem we face is——

Mr. ELLISON. I think we all understand that. I get that. But I 
just want to——

Does anybody think that, given that this timeline was set forth 
before this new situation, should we consider this September dead-
line as sort of a—should we be more flexible with that, under-
standing some of the points that have been made already? Mr. 
Milani? Dr. Milani, excuse me. 
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Mr. MILANI. I agree with you. I think the September deadline 
was an arbitrary deadline, and I think it is going to be impossible 
to imagine that from now until September anything substantive 
can happen between Iran and the United States, particularly be-
cause I don’t think we still know who we will be engaging with in 
Iran. I think it is unwise to engage with Iran before we know who 
it is that is in power. 

Mr. ELLISON. Dr. Sadjadpour? 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would agree with what Abbas just said. And 

I will say that probably a better approach would be to—instead of 
rushing into engagement so we can meet the September deadline 
for failed negotiations in order to then pursue crippling sanctions 
which will foment unrest and create fissures among the regime, 
that already exist right now, the agitated population and the fis-
sures. And let’s let this process play out. Let’s wait until the dust 
settles before attempting engagement. 

Mr. ELLISON. My concern about rushing into negotiation now 
would be that they would inevitably fail, and then there is a real 
cost to failed negotiations. Because, in my subjective opinion, there 
are people who want war; and they would get what they want 
without ever letting negotiation really have an opportunity to suc-
ceed. 

I just disclosed my own bias. 
Let me ask this question. Has the 2003 NIE comment about 

weaponization been altered since—has that been revisited and re-
viewed and therefore changed—and thereafter changed since they 
made that pronouncement that the weaponization program ended 
in 2003? Have they revised and changed their perspective? 

Mr. CLAWSON. You would know better than we what the intel-
ligence community may have done. 

Mr. ELLISON. No, I am not on that committee, so I don’t——
Mr. CLAWSON. The intelligence community may have done. 
May I point out they said in the NIE that they had a high con-

fidence that Iran had suspended its program in 2003 but moderate 
confidence as to whether or not the suspension was continuing. 

Mr. ELLISON. Thank you very much. 
In terms of the weaponization in 2003, has that been revised and 

changed? Because, of course, there is this thing that some have al-
ready alluded to, which is this ticking clock. And I guess if they 
haven’t restarted or if we don’t have evidence that they have re-
started, I mean, do we have—I mean, you know——

Mr. CLAWSON. Sir, I don’t know anyone in the technical commu-
nity who believes——

Mr. ELLISON. Thank you very much. 
Mr. RUBIN. You might want to ask the IAEA, which——
Mr. ELLISON. Let’s talk about the IAEA for a moment. The IAEA 

has recently indicated that their level of cooperation is not what is 
expected, but they have not—unless you guys can correct me—said 
that they have restarted a weaponization program. 

Mr. CLAWSON. They haven’t looked for one. 
Mr. ELLISON. Ms. Maloney? 
Mr. CLAWSON. They don’t look for one. Since they don’t look for 

one, they——
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Mr. ELLISON. I would like to hear Ms. Maloney’s opinion on this 
issue. 

Ms. MALONEY. I think you get at the fundamental ambiguity that 
is the problem that we are all trying to deal with with the Iranian 
nuclear program, which is we don’t know what we don’t know, and 
the IAEA doesn’t know what it doesn’t know. 

Mr. ELLISON. Right. 
Ms. MALONEY. And there are many skeptics about the state of 

the Iranian weaponization activities, but at least the intelligence 
community assessment of 2007 still stands that this was stopped 
in 2003. The difficulty, of course, is that without that level of co-
operation, without any sort of confidence——

Mr. ELLISON. I got it——
Ms. MALONEY [continuing]. And access to those facilities——
Mr. ELLISON. I am at 1:26. I am sorry. And I want everyone 

know my sharpness is not designed to comment on your view. I re-
spect all of your views and thank you for them. But I have to move 
on, so I can get my questions answered. 

Okay, we have had about 15 years of Iranian sanctions and 
about 30 years of limited—in deference to Dr. Rubin’s point—lim-
ited engagement. It hasn’t been total isolation. Dr. Rubin is right 
about that. But I would say limited engagement. 

My question is, if we were to pass these crippling sanctions that 
have been talked about, could we impact the Iranian economy uni-
laterally, or does—have we sanctioned ourselves out of economic 
sanctions? Do we have any more cards to play against the Iranian 
economy or have they built a world around themselves such that 
they really don’t need us very much? 

I would like to know Mr. Sadjadpour’s opinion on this. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I think what will concentrate minds in Tehran 

is not when they wake up in the morning and they see there is an 
amplification of existing U.S. sanctions but when they see the Chi-
nese and the Russians and Indians are not returning their phone 
calls. So certainly if it is pursued in a multilateral fashion I think 
it would impress them much more. 

Mr. ELLISON. Dr. Milani, can we impact the Iranian economy 
unilaterally, or don’t we depend upon the cooperation of the world 
community? 

Mr. MILANI. I don’t think the United States can unilaterally im-
pact the Iranian economy. They don’t buy much of its oil, they don’t 
sell much to it, and unless there is——

Mr. ELLISON. Dr. Milani, I have to ask you a question real quick 
and forgive me for this. Can the United States gather the world 
community around—can I finish? 

Chairman BERMAN. No. You got a lot of questions in there, 
but——

Mr. ELLISON. I was in a rush, and I appreciate everybody’s indul-
gence. 

Chairman BERMAN. It is past the time. 
And the gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Pence, is recognized for 7 

minutes. 
Mr. PENCE. Thank you, Chairman. I want to thank you and the 

ranking member for calling this very timely hearing. 
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I want to thank this distinguished panel for your testimony 
today. I look forward to reviewing the balance of this hearing. 

As the chairman knows, this is an area of profound interest to 
me; and I am grateful for the leadership and the intellect rep-
resented on the panel. 

As I am sure this panel knows, quite recently Chairman Berman 
and I authored a resolution for the Congress that expressed the 
support of the people of the United States of America for Iranian 
citizens who embrace freedom, human rights, civil liberties, and 
the rule of law. It condemned the ongoing violence against dem-
onstrators by the Government of Iran and by pro-government mili-
tias, as well as the ongoing government suppression of independent 
communication. 

I want to take this public opportunity to thank Chairman Ber-
man for the bipartisan and, if I may say, statesmanlike approach 
that you took to moving that legislation in an expeditious and sub-
stantive manner. 

To this panel, I would say, as news comes to us of challenges 
from former leaders in Iran, reformers, to the hard line taken by 
Iran’s Supreme leader, the question obviously before Congress and 
before the American people is the subject of this hearing. That is, 
what role will the United States play in a relationship with Iran 
and how might we best, I would add, expand the horizon of free-
dom in that nation by our conduct? 

Now, I believe the American cause is freedom, and in that cause 
we must never be silent. Those of us who cherish that tradition of 
bold, pronounced rhetorical leadership on behalf of freedom in the 
world have been troubled, frankly, by this administration’s first 6 
months on the world stage. The President has traveled the globe, 
often apologizing for America’s past. It seems to me that he has 
passed by a number of opportunities to advance the cause of free-
dom in the global debate. And this administration, I believe, has 
met each international crisis, whether it be in Honduras—the coun-
try of Honduras or Iran with an unpredictable foreign policy. 

In the streets of Iran, hundreds of thousands of Iranian dis-
sidents rallied to have their votes properly counted and their voices 
heard. Sadly, the Iranian Government responded with a violent 
crackdown of the dissidents. The administration’s first response 
was not to ‘‘meddle in the internal affairs of Iran.’’

While the administration waited, Congress acted and spoke 
forcefully into the world debate, as did the EU, as did other coun-
tries. And while the President found his voice after Congress acted, 
the mixed message on our commitment to the freedom the people 
of Iran were clamoring for on their streets was regrettable. The 
President often says, ‘‘The arc of history bends toward justice.’’ I 
would argue the arc of history does bend toward justice, but it also 
teaches us that weakness emboldens evil, and rogue dictators grow 
stronger when appeased. 

Recently, Secretary of State Clinton, I believe speaking at the 
Council on Foreign Relations, reaffirmed the commitment of the 
United States of America to a policy of engagement; and I know it 
has been much of the discussion this afternoon. And I guess my 
question—I would direct it to Dr. Rubin, if I may—is the Secretary 
of State, I believe—although I don’t have a copy of her speech in 
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front of me—she referred to a commitment to engagement with the 
leaders of Iran. She said Iran has the opportunity to be ‘‘a con-
structive actor in the region.’’

And I would just—I would ask you, Dr. Rubin, given your writ-
ten testimony that I had a chance to review and your comment 
that the administration is going with sequenced policy, is it proper 
for the United States of America to denote who are the leaders of 
Iran in an engagement if the people of Iran by the millions have 
not agreed on who are the legitimate leaders of Iran? 

And does it serve the interests of freedom, first for the Iranian 
people, and freedom in the world stage, for us to pursue engage-
ment following a clearly discredited and fraudulent election, fol-
lowed by violence, and one that I believe evidence in the news 
media in the last 3 days indicates continues to foment unrest with-
in that country? 

Mr. RUBIN. I would just respond with two points. 
First of all, it is a fallacy to believe that engagement is a strategy 

that can be implemented without a cost. And with regard to who 
the leaders of the Iranian people are, I do think that it is impor-
tant that we not snatch defeat from the jaws of victory and make 
the same mistake three times. 

Mr. PENCE. In which respect? 
Mr. RUBIN. With regard to siding with a government and against 

reform when the Iranian people had already made up their minds 
that that government no longer had popular legitimacy. 

Mr. PENCE. I am going to startle the chair and yield back the 
balance of my time. 

But I had that one question. I am grateful to the panel, and I 
do appreciate the voices of all the intellectuals on this panel. This 
is an extremely important question. The chairman and the ranking 
member I know are grateful for your time, and we will continue to 
avail ourselves of your thinking on this topic. 

Chairman BERMAN. Thank you very much. The time of the gen-
tleman has been yielded back; and the gentleman from California, 
Mr. Sherman, is recognized for 7 minutes. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
We have engaged with Iran. We did so through our European 

friends. Throughout that process, for virtually every day, the cen-
trifuges turned. If the Iranian powers that be were serious about 
negotiations, they would agree not to be going in the wrong direc-
tion while they were negotiating. They would freeze the cen-
trifuges. 

It will take years for sanctions to affect the Iranian economy, 
perhaps a shorter time to have some political effect inside Iran. 

The gentleman from Minnesota talks—focuses on the NIE and 
weaponization. We had hearings in our subcommittee on non-
proliferation, and a number of things emerged. 

First, weaponization is very, very hard to detect. It can take 
place anywhere. Whereas the creation of the fissile materials is a 
major industrial process. So we don’t know whether they have re-
sumed weaponization or not. What we do know is weaponization is 
the easy part—not completely easy, but the easy part—and they 
could suspend weaponization until next year and still be very much 
on target to have a nuclear device by the end of 2012. 
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What they have to do to have a weapon by the end of 2012 is 
keep producing the fissile material. For that, they need the cen-
trifuges; and the centrifuges are turning now. That NIE report bur-
ied in footnote number one the important aspect of the report and 
was perhaps deliberately designed to be misinterpreted. 

It is true that all serious sanctions have got to affect the behav-
ior of European and other foreign businesses. That is why all our 
sanctions bills are designed to affect the behavior of foreign compa-
nies. 

Of particular note—and the chairman will agree—that those of 
us from Los Angeles also believe that all politics is local, and we 
have two very local things happening directly relevant to this hear-
ing. I believe it is Thursday the MTA will vote whether to go with 
the contract I believe they have already approved but are reviewing 
again with an Italian firm, AB, or instead reject that contract and 
in effect give it to Siemens. 

I hadn’t thought of the MTA as a major foreign policy instrumen-
tality of the United States, but I for one—and perhaps the chair 
will join me in this—will call our friends on the MTA and let them 
know the role that Siemens is playing in Iran. 

The second is Vitol, a major supplier of refined petroleum to 
Iran, just acquired a company that has—I believe it is a month-to-
month contract to provide jet fuel at LAX. So we could just in L.A. 
County have a dramatic effect on two of Iran’s leading business 
partners. And I think it is particularly important that we do so. Be-
cause the front page of the Washington Times, the number one 
story was about Siemens, Iran, and the Los Angeles transportation 
system. 

I don’t believe in punishing European companies just for the joy 
of doing so. The purpose is to affect their behavior, and the best 
way to affect their behavior is in something that is widely pub-
licized. Also, I think at least one of the witnesses says that is the 
kind of message that people in Iran would want to see. 

I want to bring to the attention of everyone here H.R. 3284, 
which Mr. Royce, Mr. Klein, and I introduced based on a theft of 
intellectual property from Senator Schumer and that prohibits Fed-
eral contracts with firms that provide monitoring or blocking Inter-
net equipment to Iran. 

And that brings us to our friends Nokia and Siemens, and my 
question for the panel is that the Nokia Systems network Web site 
says that they sold Iran a product marketed as intelligence solu-
tions monitoring center. They disclaim having provided more ad-
vanced technology. And perhaps one or two members of the panel 
would want to comment. 

Do you believe Nokia Systems when they say they didn’t provide 
the deep packet inspection add-on, and do you think we should give 
Nokia Siemens a pass if all they sold was an intelligence solutions 
monitoring center? 

Do I see someone who wishes to respond? 
Mr. Rubin. Dr. Rubin. 
Mr. RUBIN. Sir, that would be like saying, if you were Nokia, 

that don’t worry, we only shot the victim in the abdomen; we didn’t 
shoot them in the chest. The net effect of it is the same, and it is 
quite unfortunate and shameful on Nokia’s part. 
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Mr. SHERMAN. Nokia Siemens part. 
Yes, Mr. Sadjadpour. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. I would just say I am not a technical expert 

myself, but I have spoken to several technology experts who dis-
agree with Nokia Siemens’ assertion that they simply provided this 
benign technology to the regime. 

Mr. SHERMAN. They have been remarkably non-forthcoming with 
the press and others. They flatly say, well, we did only in the abdo-
men, but they have been unwilling to provide information about 
what they did to the victim’s chest. 

I would like to shift here. I don’t know if anybody has the answer 
to this. What are the foreign cash reserves of the Iranian regime? 

Mr. CLAWSON. About $80 billion. 
Mr. SHERMAN. $80 billion. 
Mr. CLAWSON. It is not clear how much of that is actually usable. 

There is some reason to think that, in fact, the usable reserves are 
more like $50 billion. And to what extent is Iran’s——

Mr. MILANI. Could I add? 
Mr. SHERMAN. Yes, Doctor. 
Mr. MILANI. I don’t think we have any clear indication that that 

is in fact the figure. 
Mr. SHERMAN. You think corrupt officials may have kind of spent 

that without notifying anybody? 
Mr. MILANI. Ahmadinejad has dipped into it several times and 

has dipped into it in spite of the law. And when members of the 
Parliament tried to look into it——

Mr. SHERMAN. Let me just interrupt with one thing. To what ex-
tent is Iran’s credit rating enhanced by the new IMF facility that 
provides roughly $2 billion in special drawing rights but also gives 
the IMF the new capacity to bail out the Iranian economy should 
the IMF choose to do so? 

Mr. CLAWSON. There is very little chance the IMF would choose 
to do so, because Iran’s policies are exactly the kind the IMF has 
warned against on many different occasions. 

Mr. SHERMAN. So they would have to change their economic poli-
cies in order to get that. Of course, they probably would rather 
change their economic policies than their political and nuclear poli-
cies. 

I yield back. 
Chairman BERMAN. All right. Everyone has had a chance. 
First, I want to ask unanimous consent to include a letter from 

the Iranian American Bar Association in the record of this hearing. 
[The information referred to follows:]
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Chairman BERMAN. Secondly, I am going to recognize myself for 
two short questions; and if somebody else hung around, they can 
get two short questions, too. 

Question number one. In fact, I am just going to make it one 
short question. An analysis firm called STRATFOR produced a 
paper sometime soon after the Iranian election which appeared to 
have a sophisticated mathematical analysis, which for me means 
they had a bunch of numbers in different paragraphs, and there-
fore I assumed it was sophisticated. The thrust of it was that all 
this stuff about election-rigging and the breadth of the opposition 
was massively overstated. That if you looked at the different logical 
population centers, Ahmadinejad would have won a resounding vic-
tory with a fair count. That essentially the opposition to him is iso-
lated to some college students, some feminists, a few discontented 
mullahs. That the notion that there is some groundswell in Iran 
against the supreme leader and Ahmadinejad is hyperbole, exag-
geration, almost mythology. 

Now, in all fairness, that was done at least a month ago. But it 
is contrary to what a number of you particularly focused on inter-
nal Iran political developments have been saying. So I would like 
your reaction. I don’t know if you saw that paper. 

Mr. MILANI. I have read the paper, and I think it is deeply mis-
informed. It doesn’t take into account many of the data that we 
have acquired since then, many of the evidence about how they 
rigged the election, about 15 million ballots that were printed with-
out authorization and without numbers and many other things that 
basically show us that the government did in fact steal the election. 
Three million people, according to the Mayor of Tehran, came out 
in Tehran out of a population of 12 million. That is a quarter of 
the population. 

Chairman BERMAN. Came out not for the election. 
Mr. MILANI. To oppose the election. They came out to oppose the 

election. 
Chairman BERMAN. Out in the streets. 
Mr. MILANI. A quarter of the population came out for 5 days. 

That would be like 80 million people demonstrating in America for 
5 days. When you have that level of support, to then claim that 
there are only feminist pockets that support this Moussavi is abso-
lutely I think ridiculous. 

If the regime had the ballots, they would have produced it. They 
could have solved the problem very easily. The only person that 
has been allowed to see a ballot is Mr. Rezai’s representative. Mr. 
Rezai said they opened one ballot for us. Seventy percent of the 
ballots in there were in one handwriting, in one pencil and for one 
candidate. That is the ballot they opened. 

Chairman BERMAN. Ballot box. 
Mr. MILANI. Ballot box, I am sorry. 
Chairman BERMAN. Mr. Sadjadpour. 
Mr. SADJADPOUR. Congressman Berman, Ahmadinejad went from 

5.7 million first round votes in 2005 to 24.7 million first round 
votes in 2009, an increase of 19 million after overseeing an econ-
omy in which inflation doubled, economic malaise deeply increased. 
That is the first point. 
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Second point is that I think that the images really say it all. 
They deeply discount this analysis from STRATFOR that this was 
simply an isolated movement of students in northern Tehran. 

And, lastly, as Abbas alluded to, if you genuinely win an election 
two to one, you don’t need to imprison thousands of people and kill 
hundreds. You agree to a recount. 

Chairman BERMAN. Anybody else? All right. 
Ms. MALONEY. No, I mean it is important to actually take this 

notion on. Because as much as there is kind of unanimity on this 
panel and probably in most of Washington that it was a rigged 
election, I do hear these strands of skepticism when I talk to peo-
ple. And I find it sort of inconceivable, because there is so much 
anecdotal evidence, reports of things happening in the Interior 
Ministry before the election was called. 

There is statistical analysis which shows that the way that the 
votes were reported had to have been concocted rather than real. 
But there is also the gut level analysis of anyone who knows any-
thing about Iran and the Iranian people. Nobody found the idea 
that nearly two-thirds of the electorate wanted another 4 years of 
Ahmadinejad credible. And I think that is more powerful than any-
thing else. 

Chairman BERMAN. Mr. Costa. 
Mr. COSTA. Thank you very much again, Mr. Chairman, for an 

excellent hearing. And what a very good panel that we have here 
today. 

It is a follow-up, and you partially have answered it, I think, but 
on the line of questions I was asking earlier, and that is the battle 
that is taking place among the highest levels of leadership within 
Iran. And is this just a battle for the leadership for power or is it 
something bigger like for the hearts and minds of the Iranian peo-
ple? Is there really below that level of the highest council a fer-
menting of this population that are 30 and younger, or half the 
population is 30 years of age or younger that want a different Iran, 
a new Iran? Yes. 

Mr. MILANI. I think it is both. I think we have a major rift with-
in the clerical leadership. Some of the clergy who were with the re-
gime have now completely taken a different side, like Mr. Khatami, 
Mr. Karubi, Mr. Rafsanjani, and Mr. Montazeri, who was one of 
the founding fathers of this regime has just issued a fatwa that ba-
sically says Khamenei is not morally fit to have this job. 

There is another bunch of clergy who have never been inside the 
government who oppose the idea of velayat-e fagih. They are also 
speaking out against the current status, because they realize that 
people are becoming completely areligious, if not anti-religious. 
They are trying to save some of the religion for them. 

And, finally, the youth, which are modern, savvy, want a job, and 
40 percent of them are without a job. 

Mr. COSTA. And secular many of them. 
Mr. MILANI. And for that I have anecdotal as well as empirical 

evidence. 
Again, that poll shows that the majority of the people want the 

spiritual leader’s job elected. That basically means the presidency 
elected by people. 

Mr. COSTA. Anyone else care to comment? 
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Chairman BERMAN. Mr. Ellison. 
Mr. ELLISON. Again, I want to join Mr. Costa and the chair in 

thanking the panel. It has been a great panel. 
I also would like to ask unanimous consent to have an op-ed from 

Mr. Trita Parsi to be entered into the record. 
Chairman BERMAN. Without objection, his op-ed will be included. 
[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. ELLISON. You know, I would love to see Iran be a construc-
tive and positive force in the Middle East, not contribute to dissen-
sion within Israel and Palestine and southern Lebanon but actually 
help bring parties to a good resolution. I would like to see the tal-
ents of its people flowered forward. And I really do join my col-
leagues in really hoping for the best for the Iranian people. 

My big question is how. How? What is the best way forward? 
So I will say that I haven’t been persuaded that the best thing 

for us to do is to rush to crippling sanctions. Because, quite frank-
ly, we need the world community to support our efforts if it is going 
to be successful. We have sanctioned ourselves out of sanctions uni-
laterally. 

How do we get the world—and I am talking about the whole 
world—to help us out the way sanctions brought about change in 
South Africa if we do not give real diplomacy a chance to work? 
And not the kind of diplomacy that says, well, we tried, so let’s oil 
up the guns. That is the concern that I have. 

I am not in principle against sanctions, if that is what we need 
to do, but I am skeptical of this idea that we only—that we can’t 
move anything past September, that there is going to be a nuclear 
weapon in October if there is not one. I am just very concerned 
about that. 

And so I would just like to get your reaction to some of my fears. 
Help me feel more comfortable, if you think I am wrong, about my 
analysis. And, Mr. Kittrie, I have heard you before, so let’s let 
somebody else get started. Dr. Milani and Mr. Sadjadpour are the 
first two I would like to hear from. 

Mr. MILANI. Sir, I think your concern I completely share. I think 
the Iranian people have the capacity to really become a major force 
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for change. Iran has been a bellwether state in the Middle East. 
If there is democracy in Iran, I think there will have an effect for 
the rest of the region. And I think they deserve better than this 
leadership. And I think the United States is in the position to help 
them by sending the kind of messages that we talked about. 

I agree with you. Unilateral sanctions will only enrich the Revo-
lutionary Guards some more. 

Mr. ELLISON. And hurt the people. 
Mr. MILANI. Unless it is—as I said, unless it is an internationally 

sanctioned and participated, like what they did to South Africa, 
that would cripple the economy. Unless the world agrees not to buy 
oil from these people. These unilateral sanctions pour water, as we 
say in Iran, in their pot rather than the pot of the people. But 
sending a message to Siemens and others that doing this kind of 
thing in Iran has a price to pay I think will help a great deal. 

Mr. SADJADPOUR. I agree with that. 
Mr. ELLISON. Anybody else? 
Chairman BERMAN. All right. Again, I want to thank the panel 

very much. You gave us some wonderful information and analysis. 
I thought it was an excellent panel, and I am very grateful for the 
nearly 6 hours that you spent here. Well, 5. Thank you very much. 

[Whereupon, at 2:36 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 
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